# SCHRIFTENREIHE DER FAKULTÄT FÜR MATHEMATIK

On the Maxwell and Friedrichs/Poincaré Constants in ND

by Dirk Pauly

SM-UDE-811

Received: March 17, 2017

# On the Maxwell and Friedrichs/Poincaré Constants in ND

### DIRK PAULY

ABSTRACT. We prove that for bounded and convex domains in arbitrary dimensions, the Maxwell constants are bounded from below and above by Friedrichs' and Poincaré's constants, respectively. Especially, the second positive Maxwell eigenvalues in ND are bounded from below by the square root of the second Neumann-Laplace eigenvalue.

## Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Preliminaries	5
2.1. Functional Analysis Toolbox	5
2.2. Applications to Differential Forms	9
3. Main Results	11
3.1. Some Remarks	15
References	15
Appendix A. Proof of Lemma 3.2	16
Appendix B. Calculations for Remark 3.12	18
B.1. Classical Vector Analysis	20
Appendix C. Proof of (3.3) in the Bi-Lipschitz Case.	22
C.1. Without Boundary Conditions	22
C.2. With Boundary Conditions	22

## 1. INTRODUCTION

Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be a bounded weak Lipschitz domain. We denote the standard Lebesgue and Sobolev spaces by  $L^2(\Omega)$ ,  $H^1(\Omega)$ , which might be scalar-, vector-, or tensor-valued, and by  $H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ ,  $H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ . Moreover, we introduce homogeneous scalar, tangential, and normal boundary conditions in the spaces  $\mathring{H}^1(\Omega)$ ,  $\mathring{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ ,  $\mathring{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ , respectively, which are defined as closures of  $\mathring{C}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ -functions, vector or tensor fields under the corresponding graph norms.

It is well known that the tangential version of Weck's selection theorem, stating that the embedding

(1.1) 
$$\mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{curl},\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div},\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)$$

is compact, see [30, 23, 29, 31, 25, 3], is the crucial tool of any analysis for static or time-harmonic Maxwell equations. Especially, (1.1) implies by a standard indirect argument the following important Maxwell estimate for tangential boundary conditions: There exists a constant  $c_{m,t,\epsilon} > 0$  such that for all  $E \in \mathring{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \operatorname{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{D,\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp} \iota^{2}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)$ 

(1.2) 
$$|E|_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \le c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon} \left( |\operatorname{curl} E|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} + |\operatorname{div} \epsilon E|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} \right)^{1/2}$$

holds. Here,  $\epsilon : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{3 \times 3}$  is a symmetric,  $\mathsf{L}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ -bounded, and uniformly positive definite matrix field, and the kernel space of (harmonic) Dirichlet fields is denoted by

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) := \left\{ E \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{curl},\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div},\Omega) : \operatorname{curl} E = 0, \operatorname{div} \epsilon E = 0 \right\}.$$

Date: March 17, 2017.

<sup>1991</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35A23, 35Q61, 35E10, 35F15, 35R45, 46E40, 53A45.

Key words and phrases. Maxwell's equations, Maxwell constant, second Maxwell eigenvalue, electro statics, magneto statics, Poincaré inequality, Friedrichs inequality, Poincaré constant, Friedrichs constant.

Note that  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)$  is finite dimensional by (1.1) as its unit ball is compact. We also introduce the weighted  $\epsilon$ - $\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$ -scalar product  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} := \langle \epsilon \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}$  and the corresponding induced weighted  $\epsilon$ - $\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$ -norm  $| \cdot |_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} := \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}^{1/2} = |\epsilon^{1/2} \cdot |_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}$ . If we equip  $\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$  with this weighted scalar product we write  $\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)$ . Moreover,  $\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}$  denotes orthogonality with respect to the  $\epsilon$ - $\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$ -scalar product. If  $\epsilon$  equals the identity id, it will be skipped in our notations, e.g., we write  $\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D}}(\Omega) = \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\mathrm{id}}(\Omega)$ .

The fact that a compact embedding implies by an indirect argument a corresponding Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimate, is a well known and powerful concept. Prominent examples are the Friedrichs and Poincaré estimates itself, i.e.,

 $|v|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}} |\nabla v|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)},$ 

(1.3)  $\exists c_{\mathsf{f}} > 0 \qquad \forall u \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}^{1}(\Omega) \qquad |u|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{f}} |\nabla u|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)},$ 

(1.4) 
$$\exists c_{\mathbf{p}} > 0 \qquad \forall v \in \mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega) \cap \mathbb{R}^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}}$$

which follow immediately using Rellich's selection theorem, i.e., the compactness of

(1.5) 
$$\mathring{H}^{1}(\Omega) \subset H^{1}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{2}(\Omega).$$

For the best possible constants it holds

$$c_{\mathsf{f}}^2 = \frac{1}{\lambda_1} < \frac{1}{\mu_2} = c_{\mathsf{p}}^2,$$

where

$$\lambda_{1} = \min_{u \in \mathring{H}^{1}(\Omega)} \frac{|\nabla u|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega)}}{|u|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega)}}, \qquad \mu_{2} = \min_{v \in \mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega) \cap \mathbb{R}^{\perp_{L^{2}(\Omega)}}} \frac{|\nabla v|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}}{|v|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}}$$

is the first Dirichlet resp. second Neumann eigenvalue of the negative Laplacian, see, e.g., [4] and the literature cited there. Analogously to (1.1) and (1.2), the normal version of Weck's selection theorem, i.e., the compactness of the embedding

(1.6) 
$$\mathsf{H}(\mathrm{curl},\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\mathrm{div},\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)$$

shows the corresponding Maxwell estimate for normal boundary conditions: There exists a constant  $c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{n},\epsilon} > 0$  such that for all  $H \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{curl},\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{div},\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ 

(1.7) 
$$|H|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{n},\epsilon} \left(|\operatorname{curl} H|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + |\operatorname{div} \epsilon H|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}\right)^{1/2},$$

where we define the finite dimensional kernel space of (harmonic) Neumann fields by

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega) := \left\{ H \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{curl},\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{div},\Omega) \, : \, \operatorname{curl} H = 0, \, \operatorname{div} \epsilon H = 0 \right\}$$

Similarly to the Friedrichs and Poincare constants we always assume the best constants, i.e.,

$$\frac{1}{c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon}^2} = \min_E \frac{|\operatorname{curl} E|_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}^2 + |\operatorname{div} \epsilon E|_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}^2}{|E|_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}^2}, \qquad \frac{1}{c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{n},\epsilon}^2} = \min_H \frac{|\operatorname{curl} H|_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}^2 + |\operatorname{div} \epsilon H|_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}^2}{|H|_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}^2}.$$

where the first minimum is taken over  $E \in \mathring{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$  and the second over  $H \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ .

In [18, 19, 20] we have shown that for convex  $\Omega$  and, provided that always the best possible constants are chosen, the estimates

(1.8) 
$$\frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}^3} \le c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon}, c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{n},\epsilon} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}\hat{\epsilon} \le \frac{\operatorname{diam}(\Omega)}{\pi}\hat{\epsilon}$$

hold, where

(1.9) 
$$\hat{\epsilon} := \max\{\underline{\epsilon}, \overline{\epsilon}\},$$

and the lower and upper bounds  $\underline{\epsilon}, \overline{\epsilon} > 0$  for  $\epsilon$  are defined by

(1.10) 
$$\forall E \in \mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega) \qquad \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} |E|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq \langle \epsilon E, E \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq \overline{\epsilon}^{2} |E|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)},$$

which exist by our assumptions. Note that convex domains are even strong Lipschitz, see, e.g., [7, Corollary 1.2.2.3] and topologically trivial, i.e., they satisfy  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) = \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega) = \{0\}$  as dim  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega)$  resp. dim  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)$  is given by the first resp. second Betti number of  $\Omega$ .

The aim of the paper at hand is to generalize and improve the estimates (1.8) for the Maxwell constants to convex domains  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ . In  $\mathbb{R}^N$  it is useful to work within the setting of alternating differential forms of general order  $q \in \{0, \ldots, N\}$ . More precisely, let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  be a bounded weak Lipschitz domain. We denote the standard Lebesgue and Sobolev spaces by  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$ , and

$$\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) := \mathsf{H}^{q}(\mathrm{d}, \Omega) = \big\{ \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \, : \, \mathrm{d}\, \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega) \big\}, \\ \Delta^{q}(\Omega) := \mathsf{H}^{q}(\delta, \Omega) = \big\{ \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \, : \, \delta\, \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega) \big\},$$

where d is the exterior derivative,  $\delta := (-1)^{(q-1)N} * d *$  the co-derivative, and \* the Hodge-star-operator. Moreover, we introduce co-called homogeneous tangential and normal boundary conditions in the spaces

$$\check{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) = \check{\mathsf{H}}^q(\mathrm{d},\Omega), \quad \check{\Delta}^q(\Omega) = \check{\mathsf{H}}^q(\delta,\Omega),$$

respectively, which are defined as before as closures of  $\mathring{C}^{\infty,q}(\Omega)$ -forms under the corresponding graph norms. A vanishing derivative will always be indicated by an index zero at the lower right corner, e.g.,

$$\mathsf{D}_0^q(\Omega) := \big\{ \omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega) \, : \, \mathrm{d}\, \omega = 0 \big\}, \quad \mathring{\Delta}_0^q(\Omega) := \big\{ \omega \in \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega) \, : \, \delta\, \omega = 0 \big\}.$$

It holds

(1.11) 
$$*\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) = \Delta^{N-q}(\Omega), \quad *\Delta^{q}(\Omega) = \mathsf{D}^{N-q}(\Omega), \quad *\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) = \mathring{\Delta}^{N-q}(\Omega), \quad *\mathring{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{N-q}(\Omega).$$

Inner products and hence norms are defined by

$$\begin{split} \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} &:= \int_{\Omega} \omega \wedge *\bar{\zeta}, & \omega, \zeta \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \\ \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega)} &:= \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} + \langle \mathrm{d}\,\omega, \mathrm{d}\,\zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}, & \omega, \zeta \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega), \\ \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\Delta^{q}(\Omega)} &:= \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} + \langle \delta\,\omega, \delta\,\zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}, & \omega, \zeta \in \Delta^{q}(\Omega). \end{split}$$

We emphasize that for q-forms  $\omega$  given in Cartesian coordinates (identity map/chart), i.e.,

$$\omega = \sum_{I} \omega_{I} \,\mathrm{d}\, x^{I}$$

with ordered multi-indices  $I = (i_1, \ldots, i_q)$ , we have  $\omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\omega_I \in \mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$  for all I. The inner product for  $\omega, \zeta \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$  is given by

$$\langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \int_{\Omega} \omega \wedge *\bar{\zeta} = \sum_{I} \int_{\Omega} \omega_{I} \bar{\zeta}_{I} = \sum_{I} \langle \omega_{I}, \zeta_{I} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = \langle \vec{\omega}, \vec{\zeta} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)},$$

where we introduce the vector proxy notation

$$\vec{\omega} = [\omega_I]_I \in \mathsf{L}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N_q}), \qquad N_q := \binom{N}{q}.$$

The spaces  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)$  with the inner products  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} = \langle \epsilon \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}$  are defined in the same way as for vector or tensor fields, where  $\epsilon : \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$  is a symmetric, bounded, and uniformly positive definite transformation on *q*-forms. Such transformations will be called admissible. All other definitions and notations concerning  $\epsilon$  carry over to *q*-forms as well, e.g., we have (1.10) and (1.9). More precisely, by the assumptions on  $\epsilon$  we have

(1.12) 
$$\exists \underline{\epsilon}, \overline{\epsilon} > 0 \quad \forall \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \qquad \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} |\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le \langle \epsilon \, \omega, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le \overline{\epsilon}^2 |\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}$$

and we note  $|\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} = \langle \epsilon \, \omega, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = |\epsilon^{1/2} \omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}$  as well as  $|\epsilon \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = |\epsilon^{1/2} \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}$ . Thus, for all  $\omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$ 

$$(1.13) \qquad \underline{\epsilon}^{-1}|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \le \overline{\epsilon}|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}, \quad \underline{\epsilon}^{-1}|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \le |\epsilon\,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le \overline{\epsilon}|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}.$$

As in the vector-valued case we can also define the Sobolev spaces  $\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  resp.  $\mathring{\mathsf{H}}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  componentwise by defining  $\omega \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  resp.  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\omega_I \in \mathsf{H}^1(\Omega)$  resp.  $\omega_I \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}^1(\Omega)$  for all I. In these cases we have for  $n = 1, \ldots, N$ 

$$\partial_n \, \omega = \sum_I \partial_n \, \omega_I \, \mathrm{d} \, x^I$$

and we utilize the vector proxy notation also for the gradient, i.e.,

$$\nabla \, \vec{\omega} = [\partial_n \, \omega_I]_{n,I} = [\dots \nabla \, \omega_I \dots]_I \in \mathsf{L}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N \times N_q}).$$

Hence, for  $\omega, \zeta \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)} &:= \langle \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} + \sum_{n=1}^{N} \langle \partial_{n} \, \omega, \partial_{n} \, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \int_{\Omega} \omega \wedge *\bar{\zeta} + \sum_{n=1}^{N} \int_{\Omega} (\partial_{n} \, \omega) \wedge *(\partial_{n} \, \bar{\zeta}) \\ &= \sum_{I} \left( \int_{\Omega} \omega_{I} \bar{\zeta}_{I} + \sum_{n=1}^{N} \int_{\Omega} \partial_{n} \, \omega_{I} \, \partial_{n} \, \bar{\zeta}_{I} \right) = \sum_{I} \left( \langle \omega_{I}, \zeta_{I} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + \langle \nabla \, \omega_{I}, \nabla \, \zeta_{I} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \right) \\ &= \langle \vec{\omega}, \vec{\zeta} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + \langle \nabla \, \vec{\omega}, \nabla \, \vec{\zeta} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = \langle \vec{\omega}, \vec{\zeta} \rangle_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega)}. \end{split}$$

Note that

$$\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega) = \mathsf{H}^{1,0}(\Omega) = \mathsf{D}^{0}(\Omega) = \ast \Delta^{N}(\Omega), \quad \mathring{\mathsf{H}}^{1}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathsf{H}}^{1,0}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{0}(\Omega) = \ast \mathring{\Delta}^{N}(\Omega)$$

and

$$\mathrm{d}\,\omega = \sum_n \partial_n \,\omega \,\mathrm{d}\,x^n, \qquad \omega \in \mathsf{H}^1(\Omega).$$

Like before, Weck's selection theorem (tangential version), stating that the embedding

(1.14) 
$$\check{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$$

is compact, holds, see [30] for bounded strong Lipschitz domains (strong cone property) and [23] for bounded weak Lipschitz domains. The compact embeddings (1.1), (1.6) hold even for bounded weak Lipschitz domains and mixed boundary conditions, see, e.g., the recent results [3, Theorem 4.7, Theorem 4.8]. The first proof of Weck's selection theorem (1.14) for strong Lipschitz domains (strong/uniform cone property), even for differential forms on Riemannian manifolds (and hence especially for  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ ), has been given by Weck in [30]. The first proof for weak Lipschitz domains/manifolds is due to Picard and given in [23]. More related results and generalizations can be found in [12, 21, 22, 24, 25, 29, 31, 9, 6, 8]. Note that the boundedness of the underlying domain  $\Omega$  is crucial, since one has to work in polynomially weighted Sobolev spaces in unbounded (like exterior) domains, see, e.g., [10, 11, 12, 14, 15, 17, 16, 21, 25].

As we obtain the corresponding normal version

$$\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$$

by applying the \*-operator, see (1.11), we may concentrate on the tangential version (1.14). Especially, (1.14) implies (again by an indirect argument) the following Maxwell type estimate: There exists  $c_{\mathbf{t},q,\epsilon} > 0$  such that for all  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}^q_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ 

(1.15) 
$$|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \left(|\operatorname{d}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta\epsilon\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}\right)^{1/2}$$

holds. Here, we introduce the finite dimensional (again the unit ball is compact) kernel space of (harmonic) Dirichlet forms by

$$\mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) := \check{\mathsf{D}}^{q}_{0}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}_{0}(\Omega)$$

Throughout this paper, as already mentioned, we assume that always the best possible constants are chosen, e.g.,  $c_{t,q,\epsilon} > 0$  are defined by

(1.16) 
$$\frac{1}{c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon}^2} := \min_{\omega} \frac{|\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta\,\epsilon\,\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}}{|\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}},$$

where the minimum is taken over  $\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}^q_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ .

The main result of this paper is Theorem 3.6, i.e., for convex  $\Omega$  and for all q it holds

(1.17) 
$$\frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}\hat{\epsilon}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{p}} \le \frac{\operatorname{diam}(\Omega)}{\pi}$$

Corollary 3.7 shows that in the case of the other (normal) boundary condition, where the boundary condition is placed on  $\epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  and the corresponding constant is denoted by  $c_{n,q,\epsilon}$ , the same result holds for  $c_{n,q,\epsilon}$  as well. Especially for  $\epsilon = id$  we have

(1.18) 
$$c_{\mathsf{f}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q}, c_{\mathsf{n},q} \le c_{\mathsf{p}} \le \operatorname{diam}(\Omega)/\pi.$$

Here and generally throughout this contribution, we skip the index  $\epsilon$  in our notations if the case  $\epsilon = id$  is considered. We emphasize that (1.17) not only generalizes (1.8) to N-dimensions, but even improves (1.8) in 3-dimensions to

(1.19) 
$$\frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon}, c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{n},\epsilon} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}\hat{\epsilon}.$$

In Remark 3.12 we will present a corresponding result for a certain class of non-convex domains, socalled one-chart or one-map domains, which are bi-Lipschitz transformations of convex domains. By a standard partition of unity argument we obtain results for general weak Lipschitz domains as well.

To prove our main result (1.17) we will only use

• the well-known Friedrichs/Gaffney regularity and estimate for bounded and convex  $C^{\infty}$ -smooth domains  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ , i.e.,  $\mathring{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \Delta^q(\Omega)$  and  $D^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  are subspaces of  $\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  and

$$(1.20) \qquad \forall \, \omega \in \left( \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \right) \cup \left( \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) \right) \qquad |\nabla \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq |\operatorname{d} \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)},$$

- Weck's selection theorem (1.14), which includes Rellich's selection theorems as special cases q = 0 or q = N,
- and some fundamental results from functional analysis.

For the regularity part of (1.20) see also [10].

Using vector proxies for the respective differential forms we get back the classical case of vector fields in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  or  $\mathbb{R}^N$  for the special choice q = 1 or q = N - 1. Note that without using differential forms and vector proxies curl E of a smooth vector field E in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  may be defined point-wise as a vector in  $\mathbb{R}^{(N-1)N/2}$ , which is isomorphic to the skew-symmetric part of the Jacobian of E, i.e.,

$$\operatorname{curl} E \stackrel{\circ}{=} 2 \operatorname{skw} \nabla E = \nabla E - (\nabla E)^{\top} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$$

Finally, (1.17) and (1.18) hold for (1.2) and (1.7) in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  as well.

# 2. Preliminaries

Throughout this paper let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ ,  $N \geq 2$ , be a bounded weak Lipschitz domain. Hence Weck's selection theorem (1.14) and the Maxwell type estimate (1.15) hold true.

2.1. Functional Analysis Toolbox. Let  $A: D(A) \subset H_1 \to H_2$  denote a closed and densely defined linear operator on two Hilbert spaces  $H_1$  and  $H_2$  with Hilbert space adjoint  $A^*: D(A^*) \subset H_2 \to H_1$ . Typically, A and  $A^*$  are unbounded. The adjoint is characterized by

(2.1) 
$$\forall x \in D(\mathbf{A}) \quad \forall y \in D(\mathbf{A}^*) \qquad \langle \mathbf{A}x, y \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_2} = \langle x, \mathbf{A}^*y \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_1}.$$

Note  $(A^*)^* = \overline{A} = A$ , i.e.,  $(A, A^*)$  is a dual pair. This shows the trivial but helpful result

(2.2) 
$$D(\mathbf{A}) = D((\mathbf{A}^*)^*) = \left\{ x \in \mathsf{H}_1 : \exists f \in \mathsf{H}_2 \ \forall y \in D(\mathbf{A}^*) \quad \langle x, \mathbf{A}^*y \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_1} = \langle f, y \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_2} \right\}.$$

By the projection theorem the Helmholtz type decompositions

(2.3) 
$$\mathsf{H}_1 = N(\mathsf{A}) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} \overline{R(\mathsf{A}^*)}, \qquad \mathsf{H}_2 = N(\mathsf{A}^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_2} \overline{R(\mathsf{A})}$$

hold, where we introduce the notation N for the kernel (or null space) and R for the range of a linear operator and  $\oplus_{\mathsf{H}}$  denotes orthogonality in a Hilbert space  $\mathsf{H}$ . We define the reduced operators

$$\mathcal{A} := \mathbf{A}|_{\overline{R(\mathbf{A}^*)}} : D(\mathcal{A}) \subset \overline{R(\mathbf{A}^*)} \to \overline{R(\mathbf{A})}, \qquad D(\mathcal{A}) := D(\mathbf{A}) \cap N(\mathbf{A})^{\perp_{\mathsf{H}_1}} = D(\mathbf{A}) \cap \overline{R(\mathbf{A}^*)},$$

$$\mathcal{A}^* := \mathcal{A}^*|_{\overline{R(\mathcal{A})}} : D(\mathcal{A}^*) \subset \overline{R(\mathcal{A})} \to \overline{R(\mathcal{A}^*)}, \qquad D(\mathcal{A}^*) := D(\mathcal{A}^*) \cap N(\mathcal{A}^*)^{\perp_{\mathsf{H}_2}} = D(\mathcal{A}^*) \cap \overline{R(\mathcal{A})},$$

which are also closed and densely defined linear operators. We note that  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{A}^*$  are indeed adjoint to each other, i.e.,  $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{A}^*)$  is a dual pair as well. Now the inverse operators

$$\mathcal{A}^{-1}: R(\mathbf{A}) \to D(\mathcal{A}), \qquad (\mathcal{A}^*)^{-1}: R(\mathbf{A}^*) \to D(\mathcal{A}^*)$$

exist and they are bijective, since  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{A}^*$  are injective by definition. Furthermore, by (2.3) we have the refined Helmholtz type decompositions

(2.4) 
$$D(\mathbf{A}) = N(\mathbf{A}) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} D(\mathcal{A}), \qquad D(\mathbf{A}^*) = N(\mathbf{A}^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_2} D(\mathcal{A}^*)$$

and thus we obtain for the ranges

(2.5) 
$$R(\mathbf{A}) = R(\mathcal{A}), \qquad R(\mathbf{A}^*) = R(\mathcal{A}^*).$$

Using the closed range theorem and the closed graph theorem we get the following result.

Lemma 2.1. The following assertions are equivalent:

(i)  $\exists c_{A} \in (0,\infty) \quad \forall x \in D(\mathcal{A}) \qquad |x|_{\mathsf{H}_{1}} \leq c_{A}|Ax|_{\mathsf{H}_{2}}$ (i\*)  $\exists c_{A^{*}} \in (0,\infty) \quad \forall y \in D(\mathcal{A}^{*}) \qquad |y|_{\mathsf{H}_{2}} \leq c_{A^{*}}|A^{*}y|_{\mathsf{H}_{1}}$ (ii)  $R(A) = R(\mathcal{A}) \text{ is closed in } \mathsf{H}_{2}.$ (ii\*)  $R(A^{*}) = R(\mathcal{A}^{*}) \text{ is closed in } \mathsf{H}_{1}.$ (iii)  $\mathcal{A}^{-1} : R(A) \to D(\mathcal{A}) \text{ is continuous and bijective with norm bounded by } (1 + c_{A}^{2})^{1/2}.$ (iii\*)  $(\mathcal{A}^{*})^{-1} : R(A^{*}) \to D(\mathcal{A}^{*}) \text{ is continuous and bijective with norm bounded by } (1 + c_{A^{*}}^{2})^{1/2}.$ 

If one of these assertions holds true, e.g., (ii), R(A) = R(A) is closed, then

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A} : D(\mathcal{A}) \subset R(\mathbf{A}^*) \to R(\mathbf{A}), & D(\mathcal{A}) = D(\mathbf{A}) \cap R(\mathbf{A}^*), \\ \mathcal{A}^* : D(\mathcal{A}^*) \subset R(\mathbf{A}) \to R(\mathbf{A}^*), & D(\mathcal{A}^*) = D(\mathbf{A}^*) \cap R(\mathbf{A}), \end{aligned}$$

and the Helmholtz type decompositions

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{H}_1 &= N(\mathsf{A}) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} R(\mathsf{A}^*), & \mathsf{H}_2 &= N(\mathsf{A}^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_2} R(\mathsf{A}), \\ D(\mathsf{A}) &= N(\mathsf{A}) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} D(\mathcal{A}), & D(\mathsf{A}^*) &= N(\mathsf{A}^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_2} D(\mathcal{A}^*) \end{aligned}$$

hold.

Throughout this paper we will assume that always the "best" Friedrichs/Poincaré type constants are chosen, i.e.,  $c_A, c_{A^*} \in (0, \infty]$  are given by the usual Rayleigh quotients

$$\frac{1}{c_{\mathrm{A}}} := \inf_{0 \neq x \in D(\mathcal{A})} \frac{|\mathrm{A}x|_{\mathrm{H}_{2}}}{|x|_{\mathrm{H}_{1}}}, \qquad \frac{1}{c_{\mathrm{A}^{*}}} := \inf_{0 \neq y \in D(\mathcal{A}^{*})} \frac{|\mathrm{A}^{*}y|_{\mathrm{H}_{1}}}{|y|_{\mathrm{H}_{2}}}.$$

**Lemma 2.2.** The Friedrichs/Poincaré type constants coincide, i.e.,  $c_A = c_{A^*} \in (0, \infty]$ .

Lemma 2.3. The following assertions are equivalent:

- (i)  $D(\mathcal{A}) \hookrightarrow H_1$  is compact.
- (i\*)  $D(\mathcal{A}^*) \hookrightarrow H_2$  is compact.
- (ii)  $\mathcal{A}^{-1}: R(\mathbf{A}) \to R(\mathbf{A}^*)$  is compact with norm  $c_{\mathbf{A}}$ .
- (ii\*)  $(\mathcal{A}^*)^{-1}: R(\mathcal{A}^*) \to R(\mathcal{A})$  is compact with norm  $c_{\mathcal{A}^*} = c_{\mathcal{A}}$ .

If one of these assertions holds true, e.g., (i),  $D(\mathcal{A}) \hookrightarrow H_1$  is compact, then (by a standard indirect argument showing Lemma 2.1 (i)) the assertions of the latter two lemmas hold. Especially, the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates hold, all ranges are closed and the inverse operators are compact.

Now, let  $A_0: D(A_0) \subset H_0 \to H_1$  and  $A_1: D(A_1) \subset H_1 \to H_2$  be (possibly unbounded) closed and densely defined linear operators on three Hilbert spaces  $H_0$ ,  $H_1$ , and  $H_2$  with adjoints  $A_0^*: D(A_0^*) \subset H_1 \to H_0$  and  $A_1^*: D(A_1^*) \subset H_2 \to H_1$  as well as reduced operators  $\mathcal{A}_0$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_0^*$ , and  $\mathcal{A}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{A}_1^*$ . Furthermore, we assume the sequence or complex property of  $A_0$  and  $A_1$ , that is,  $A_1A_0 \subset 0$ , i.e.,

$$(2.6) R(A_0) \subset N(A_1)$$

Then also  $A_0^* A_1^* \subset 0$ , i.e.,  $R(A_1^*) \subset N(A_0^*)$ , as for all  $x \in D(A_0)$ ,  $y \in R(A_1^*)$  with  $y = A_1^* z$ ,  $z \in D(A_1^*)$  $\langle y, A_0 x \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_1} = \langle A_1^* z, A_0 x \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_1} = \langle z, A_1 A_0 x \rangle_{\mathsf{H}_2} = 0.$ 

The Helmholtz type decompositions (2.3) for  $A = A_0$  and  $A = A_1$  read, e.g.,

(2.7) 
$$\mathsf{H}_1 = \overline{R(\mathsf{A}_0)} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} N(\mathsf{A}_0^*), \qquad \mathsf{H}_1 =$$

and by the complex properties (2.6) we obtain

$$D(\mathbf{A}_1) = \overline{R(\mathbf{A}_0)} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} (D(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap N(\mathbf{A}_0^*)),$$
$$N(\mathbf{A}_1) = \overline{R(\mathbf{A}_0)} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} N_{0,1},$$

where we define the cohomology group

$$N_{0,1} := N(A_1) \cap N(A_0^*)$$

Putting things together, the general refined Helmholtz type decomposition

(2.8) 
$$\mathsf{H}_1 = \overline{R(\mathsf{A}_0)} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} N_{0,1} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} \overline{R(\mathsf{A}_1^*)}, \qquad R(\mathsf{A}_0) = R(\mathcal{A}_0), \quad R(\mathsf{A}_1^*) = R(\mathcal{A}_1^*)$$

holds. The previous results of this section imply immediately the following.

**Lemma 2.4.** Let  $A_0$ ,  $A_1$  be as introduced before with  $A_1A_0 \subset 0$ , i.e., (2.6). Moreover, let  $R(A_0)$  and  $R(A_1)$  be closed. Then, the assertions of Lemma 2.1 and Lemma 2.2 hold for  $A_0$  and  $A_1$ . Moreover, the refined Helmholtz type decompositions

$$H_{1} = R(A_{0}) \oplus_{H_{1}} N_{0,1} \oplus_{H_{1}} R(A_{1}^{*}),$$

$$N(A_{1}) = R(A_{0}) \oplus_{H_{1}} N_{0,1},$$

$$D(A_{1}) = R(A_{0}) \oplus_{H_{1}} N_{0,1} \oplus_{H_{1}} D(\mathcal{A}_{1}),$$

$$D(A_{1}) \cap D(A_{0}^{*}) = D(\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}) \oplus_{H_{1}} N_{0,1} \oplus_{H_{1}} D(\mathcal{A}_{1})$$

$$N(\mathbf{A}_{0}^{*}) = N_{0,1} \oplus_{\mathbf{H}_{1}} R(\mathbf{A}_{1}^{*}),$$
  
$$D(\mathbf{A}_{0}^{*}) = D(\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*}) \oplus_{\mathbf{H}_{1}} N_{0,1} \oplus_{\mathbf{H}_{1}} R(\mathbf{A}_{1}^{*}),$$

 $N(\mathbf{A}_1) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} \overline{R(\mathbf{A}_1^*)},$ 

 $D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) = \left( D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \cap N(\mathcal{A}_1) \right) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} \overline{R(\mathcal{A}_1^*)},$ 

 $N(\mathbf{A}_0^*) = N_{0,1} \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} \overline{R(\mathbf{A}_1^*)},$ 

hold. Especially,

$$R(\mathbf{A}_0) = N(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathbf{H}_1}}, \qquad \qquad R(\mathbf{A}_0^*), \qquad \qquad R(\mathbf{A}_1), \qquad \qquad R(\mathbf{A}_1^*) = N(\mathbf{A}_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathbf{H}_1}}$$

are closed, the respective inverse operators, i.e.,

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_0^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_0) \to D(\mathcal{A}_0), & \mathcal{A}_1^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_1) \to D(\mathcal{A}_1), \\ (\mathcal{A}_0^*)^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_0^*) \to D(\mathcal{A}_0^*), & (\mathcal{A}_1^*)^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_1^*) \to D(\mathcal{A}_1^*), \end{aligned}$$

are continuous, and there exist positive constants  $c_{A_0}$ ,  $c_{A_1}$ , such that the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates

$$\begin{aligned} \forall x \in D(\mathcal{A}_0) & |x|_{\mathsf{H}_0} \le c_{\mathsf{A}_0} |\mathsf{A}_0 x|_{\mathsf{H}_1}, & \forall y \in D(\mathcal{A}_1) & |y|_{\mathsf{H}_1} \le c_{\mathsf{A}_1} |\mathsf{A}_1 y|_{\mathsf{H}_2}, \\ \forall y \in D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) & |y|_{\mathsf{H}_1} \le c_{\mathsf{A}_0} |\mathsf{A}_0^* y|_{\mathsf{H}_0}, & \forall z \in D(\mathcal{A}_1^*) & |z|_{\mathsf{H}_2} \le c_{\mathsf{A}_1} |\mathsf{A}_1^* z|_{\mathsf{H}_1}. \end{aligned}$$

hold.

**Remark 2.5.** If, e.g.,  $D(\mathcal{A}_0) \hookrightarrow H_0$  and  $D(\mathcal{A}_1) \hookrightarrow H_1$  are compact, then  $R(A_0)$  and  $R(A_1)$  are closed and hence the assertions of Lemma 2.4 hold. Moreover, the respective inverse operators, i.e.,

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_0^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_0) \to R(\mathbf{A}_0^*), & \mathcal{A}_1^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_1) \to R(\mathbf{A}_1^*), \\ (\mathcal{A}_0^*)^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_0^*) \to R(\mathbf{A}_0), & (\mathcal{A}_1^*)^{-1} : R(\mathbf{A}_1^*) \to R(\mathbf{A}_1), \end{aligned}$$

are compact.

By the complex property we observe  $D(\mathcal{A}_1), D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \subset D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*)$ . Utilizing the Helmholtz type decomposition (2.8) we immediately see the following.

**Lemma 2.6.** The embeddings  $D(\mathcal{A}_0) \hookrightarrow H_0$ ,  $D(\mathcal{A}_1) \hookrightarrow H_1$ , and  $N_{0,1} \hookrightarrow H_1$  are compact, if and only if the embedding  $D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*) \hookrightarrow H_1$  is compact. In this case,  $N_{0,1}$  has finite dimension.

**Remark 2.7.** Let us consider the sequence or complex

$$(2.9) D(\mathbf{A}_0) \subset \mathsf{H}_0 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{A}_0} D(\mathbf{A}_1) \subset \mathsf{H}_1 \xrightarrow{\mathbf{A}_1} \mathsf{H}_2.$$

- (i) The general assumptions on  $A_0$  and  $A_1$  are equivalent to the assumption that (2.9) is a Hilbert complex, meaning that the operators are closed and satisfy the complex property (2.6).
- (ii) The assumption that the ranges  $R(A_0)$  and  $R(A_1)$  are closed is equivalent to the assumption that (2.9) is a closed Hilbert complex.
- (iii) The assumption that the embeddings  $D(\mathcal{A}_0) \hookrightarrow H_0$  and  $D(\mathcal{A}_1) \hookrightarrow H_1$  are compact is equivalent to the assumption that (2.9) is a compact Hilbert complex, which is always closed.
- (iv) The assumption that the embedding  $D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*) \hookrightarrow H_1$  is compact is equivalent to the assumption that (2.9) is a Fredholm complex, meaning that the complex is compact and the cohomology group  $N_{0,1}$  is finite dimensional.

The strongest property (iv) is the most desirable one, and we can realize this is our applications. By the previous results, any property of the primal complex (2.9) is transferred to the corresponding property of the dual complex

$$\mathsf{H}_0 \xleftarrow{A_0^*} D(\mathsf{A}_0^*) \subset \mathsf{H}_1 \xleftarrow{A_1^*} D(\mathsf{A}_1^*) \subset \mathsf{H}_2$$

and vise verse.

We can summarize.

**Theorem 2.8.** Let  $A_0$ ,  $A_1$  be as introduced, i.e., having the complex property  $R(A_0) \subset N(A_1)$ . Moreover, let  $D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*) \hookrightarrow H_1$  be compact. Then the assertions of Lemma 2.4 hold,  $N_{0,1}$  is finite dimensional and the corresponding inverse operators are continuous resp. compact. Especially, all ranges are closed and the corresponding Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates hold.

**Theorem 2.9.** Let  $A_0$ ,  $A_1$  be as introduced, i.e., having the complex property  $R(A_0) \subset N(A_1)$ , and let  $D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*) \hookrightarrow H_1$  be compact. Then

$$\forall x \in D(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap D(\mathbf{A}_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathbf{H}_1}} \qquad |x|_{\mathbf{H}_1}^2 \le c_{\mathbf{A}_0}^2 |\mathbf{A}_0^* x|_{\mathbf{H}_0}^2 + c_{\mathbf{A}_1}^2 |\mathbf{A}_1 x|_{\mathbf{H}_2}^2.$$

Especially,

$$\forall x \in D(\mathcal{A}_1) \cap D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathsf{H}_1}} \qquad |x|_{\mathsf{H}_1} \le \max\{c_{\mathcal{A}_0}, c_{\mathcal{A}_1}\} \left( |\mathcal{A}_0^* x|_{\mathsf{H}_0}^2 + |\mathcal{A}_1 x|_{\mathsf{H}_2}^2 \right)^{1/2}$$

*Proof.* Let  $x \in D(A_1) \cap D(A_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{H_1}}$ . By the Helmholtz type decomposition of Lemma 2.4 we have

$$D(\mathcal{A}_1) \cap D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathsf{H}_1}} = D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} D(\mathcal{A}_1)$$

and hence we can decompose

$$x = x_0 + x_1 \in D(\mathcal{A}_0^*) \oplus_{\mathsf{H}_1} D(\mathcal{A}_1), \qquad \mathrm{A}_0^* x = \mathrm{A}_0^* x_0, \quad \mathrm{A}_1 x = \mathrm{A}_1 x_1.$$

By orthogonality and the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates we get

$$|x|_{\mathsf{H}_{1}}^{2} = |x_{0}|_{\mathsf{H}_{1}}^{2} + |x_{1}|_{\mathsf{H}_{1}}^{2} \le c_{\mathsf{A}_{0}}^{2} |\mathsf{A}_{0}^{*}x_{0}|_{\mathsf{H}_{0}}^{2} + c_{\mathsf{A}_{1}}^{2} |\mathsf{A}_{1}x_{1}|_{\mathsf{H}_{2}}^{2} = c_{\mathsf{A}_{0}}^{2} |\mathsf{A}_{0}^{*}x|_{\mathsf{H}_{0}}^{2} + c_{\mathsf{A}_{1}}^{2} |\mathsf{A}_{1}x|_{\mathsf{H}_{2}}^{2},$$

completing the proof.

**Remark 2.10.** In Theorem 2.9 max $\{c_{A_0}, c_{A_1}\} = c_{A_0,A_1}$  is the best constant (or sharp), where

$$\frac{1}{c_{\mathbf{A}_{0},\mathbf{A}_{1}}^{2}} := \inf_{0 \neq x \in D(\mathbf{A}_{1}) \cap D(\mathbf{A}_{0}^{*}) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp \mathbf{H}_{1}}} \frac{|\mathbf{A}_{0}^{*}x|_{\mathbf{H}_{0}}^{2} + |\mathbf{A}_{1}x|_{\mathbf{H}_{2}}^{2}}{|x|_{\mathbf{H}_{1}}^{2}}$$

It is clear that  $c_{A_0,A_1} \leq \max\{c_{A_0}, c_{A_1}\}$  holds by Theorem 2.9. On the other hand, looking at the subspaces (ranges) of the Helmholtz type decompositions one obtains immediately  $c_{A_0} \leq c_{A_0,A_1}$ , if, e.g.,  $\max\{c_{A_0}, c_{A_1}\} = c_{A_0}$ .

2.2. Applications to Differential Forms. We will apply Theorem 2.9 in our differential form setting. As closure of the exterior derivative defined on  $\mathring{C}^{\infty,q}(\Omega)$  as an unbounded operator on  $L^2(\Omega)$  we get that

$$\operatorname{\check{d}}_q: \operatorname{\check{D}}^q(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)$$

is a closed and densely defined linear operator with closed adjoint

$$\mathring{\mathbf{d}}_q^* = \delta_{q+1} : \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega).$$

These operators satisfy the natural complex property  $\mathring{d}_{q+1} \mathring{d}_q \subset 0$ , i.e.,  $R(\mathring{d}_q) \subset N(\mathring{d}_{q+1})$ , and thus also  $\delta_q \delta_{q+1} \subset 0$ , i.e.,  $R(\delta_{q+1}) \subset N(\delta_q)$ . Analogously or using the \*-operator we can define closed operators for the other boundary condition, i.e.,

$$\mathbf{d}_q:\mathsf{D}^q(\Omega)\subset\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)\to\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega),\quad \mathbf{d}_q^*=\mathring{\delta}_{q+1}:\mathring{\Delta}^{q+1}(\Omega)\subset\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)\to\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega),$$

which also satisfy the complex properties, i.e.,  $d_{q+1} d_q \subset 0$  and  $\mathring{\delta}_q \mathring{\delta}_{q+1} \subset 0$ . Note that

$$\begin{split} D(\mathring{\mathbf{d}}_q) &= \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega), \qquad D(\mathbf{d}_q) = \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega), \qquad D(\mathring{\delta}_q) = \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega), \qquad D(\delta_q) = \Delta^q(\Omega), \\ N(\mathring{\mathbf{d}}_q) &= \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q_0(\Omega), \qquad N(\mathbf{d}_q) = \mathsf{D}^q_0(\Omega), \qquad N(\mathring{\delta}_q) = \mathring{\Delta}^q_0(\Omega), \qquad N(\delta_q) = \Delta^q_0(\Omega). \end{split}$$

By (2.1) we get trivially the rules of partial integration, i.e.,

(2.10) 
$$\begin{aligned} \forall \omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \quad \forall \zeta \in \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \qquad \langle \mathring{\mathrm{d}}_{q} \, \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} &= -\langle \omega, \delta_{q+1} \, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}, \\ \forall \omega \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \quad \forall \zeta \in \mathring{\Delta}^{q+1}(\Omega) \qquad \langle \mathrm{d}_{q} \, \omega, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} &= -\langle \omega, \mathring{\delta}_{q+1} \, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}. \end{aligned}$$

(2.2) provides a useful characterization of homogeneous boundary conditions, i.e.,

$$\begin{split} \dot{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) &= D(\dot{\mathsf{d}}_{q}) = D((\dot{\mathsf{d}}_{q}^{*})^{*}) = D(\delta_{q+1}^{*}) \\ &= \left\{ \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) \, : \, \exists \, \zeta \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega) \, \forall \, \varphi \in D(\delta_{q+1}) = \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \quad \langle \omega, \delta_{q+1} \, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \langle \zeta, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \right\} \\ &= \left\{ \omega \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \, : \, \forall \, \varphi \in \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \quad \langle \omega, \delta_{q+1} \, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \langle \mathsf{d}_{q} \, \omega, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \right\}, \end{split}$$

and analogously or by the \*-operator we also get

$$(2.11) \quad \mathring{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) = \left\{ \omega \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega) : \exists \xi \in \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega) \; \forall \varphi \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) \quad \langle \omega, \mathrm{d}_{q-1} \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \langle \xi, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \right\}.$$

In the following we will skip the index q on the operators and write just  $\hat{d}$ , d and  $\hat{\delta}$ ,  $\delta$ . To incorporate the material law  $\epsilon$  we need to modify these operators slightly. For this, let us fix some  $q = 0, \ldots, N$  and let  $\epsilon$  be an admissible transformation on q-forms. Defining the closed and densely defined linear operators

$$A_0 := \mathring{d} : \mathring{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega), \qquad A_1 := \mathring{d} : \mathring{D}^q(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega),$$

we see that their closed adjoints are

~

$$\mathbf{A}_0^* = \overset{\circ}{\mathbf{d}}^* = \delta \, \epsilon : \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}_{\epsilon}^{2,q}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega), \quad \mathbf{A}_1^* = \overset{\circ}{\mathbf{d}}^* = \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta : \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}_{\epsilon}^{2,q}(\Omega).$$

Again these operators satisfy the complex property  $A_1A_0 = d d \subset 0$ , i.e.,  $R(d) \subset N(d)$ , and thus also  $A_0^*A_1^* = \delta \epsilon \epsilon^{-1} \delta \subset 0$ , i.e.,  $R(\epsilon^{-1} \delta) \subset N(\delta \epsilon)$ . As before, analogously or using the \*-operator we can also define the closed operators

$$\tilde{\mathcal{A}}_{0} := \mathrm{d} : \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega), \qquad \qquad \tilde{\mathcal{A}}_{1} := \mathrm{d} : \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega),$$

$$A_0^* = d^* = \delta \epsilon : \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega), \quad A_1^* = d^* = \epsilon^{-1} \delta : \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega) \to \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega),$$
  
which satisfy the complex properties as well

which satisfy the complex properties as well.

We will focus on the operators  $A_0$ ,  $A_1$ ,  $A_0^*$ ,  $A_1^*$ . At this point let us note that all results of the Functional Analysis Toolbox Section 2.1 are applicable since by Weck's selection theorem (1.14) the embedding

$$D(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap D(\mathbf{A}_0^*) = \check{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \hookrightarrow \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega) = \mathsf{H}_1$$

is compact, see, e.g., Theorem 2.8. Especially, all ranges are closed, the inverse operators are continuous resp. compact, the corresponding Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates and Helmholtz type decompositions hold, and the cohomology group

$$N_{0,1} = N(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap N(\mathbf{A}_0^*) = \mathring{\mathsf{D}}_0^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta_0^q(\Omega) = \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}^q(\Omega)$$

has finite dimension. The corresponding reduced operators are

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_{0} &= \mathring{\mathrm{d}} : \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \cap \delta \, \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \subset \delta \, \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \to \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega), \\ \mathcal{A}_{0}^{*} &= \delta \, \epsilon : \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \subset \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \to \delta \, \Delta^{q}(\Omega), \\ \mathcal{A}_{1} &= \mathring{\mathrm{d}} : \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \subset \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \to \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega), \\ \mathcal{A}_{1}^{*} &= \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta : \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \subset \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \to \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega), \end{aligned}$$

where  $\operatorname{d} \mathring{D}^{q-1}(\Omega)$  and  $\epsilon^{-1} \delta \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$  have to be understood as closed subspaces of  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)$ . In this case, Lemma 2.4 and Theorem 2.8 read as follows.

# Corollary 2.11. The refined Helmholtz type decompositions

$$\begin{split} \mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega) &= \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega), \\ &\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}_{0}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega), \\ &\epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}_{0}(\Omega) = \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega), \\ &\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \left( \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \right), \\ &\epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) = \left( \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \right) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega), \\ \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) = \left( \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \right) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \, \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \left( \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \right) \end{split}$$

hold, all ranges

$$\begin{split} \mathring{\mathsf{D}}_{0}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}^{q}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}_{\epsilon}^{2,q}(\Omega)}} &= \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \big(\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \cap \delta \, \Delta^{q}(\Omega)\big), \\ &\qquad \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \big(\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)\big), \\ &\qquad \delta \, \Delta^{q}(\Omega) = \delta \, \big(\epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega)\big), \\ &\qquad \epsilon^{-1} \Delta_{0}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}^{q}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}_{\epsilon}^{2,q}(\Omega)}} = \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) = \epsilon^{-1} \, \delta \, \big(\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega)\big) \end{split}$$

are closed, the space of Dirichlet forms  $\mathcal{H}^q_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q_0(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1}\Delta^q_0(\Omega)$  is finite dimensional, the respective inverse operators, i.e.,

$$\mathcal{A}_{0}^{-1} = \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}^{-1} : \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \to \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \cap \delta \Delta^{q}(\Omega),$$
$$\mathcal{A}_{1}^{-1} = \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}^{-1} : \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \to \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \delta \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega),$$
$$(\mathcal{A}_{0}^{*})^{-1} = (\delta \epsilon)^{-1} : \delta \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \to (\epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega)),$$
$$(\mathcal{A}_{1}^{*})^{-1} = (\epsilon^{-1} \delta)^{-1} : \epsilon^{-1} \delta \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \to \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{D}}^{q}(\Omega),$$

are continuous, and there exist positive constants  $c_{A_0} = \tilde{c}_{d,t,q-1,\epsilon}$  and  $c_{A_1} = c_{d,t,q,\epsilon}$ , such that the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates

$\forall\xi\in \mathring{D}^{q-1}(\Omega)\cap\delta\Delta^q(\Omega)$	$ \xi _{L^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},t,q-1,\epsilon}   \mathrm{\mathring{d}}\xi _{L^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)},$
$\forall\omega\in \mathring{D}^q(\Omega)\cap\epsilon^{-1}\delta\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$	$ \omega _{L^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathring{\mathrm{d}},t,q,\epsilon} \mathring{\mathrm{d}}\omega _{L^{2,q+1}(\Omega)},$
$\forall  \omega \in \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}}  \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega)$	$ \omega _{L^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},t,q-1,\epsilon} \delta\epsilon\omega _{L^{2,q-1}(\Omega)},$
$\forall \zeta \in \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}}  \mathring{\mathrm{D}}^q(\Omega)$	$ \zeta _{L^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},t,q,\epsilon} \epsilon^{-1}\delta\zeta _{L^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}$

hold.

**Remark 2.12.** The corresponding corollary holds for the other boundary conditions on  $\mathring{\Delta}^{\dots}(\Omega)$  for the operators  $\tilde{A}_0$ ,  $\tilde{A}_0^*$ ,  $\tilde{A}_1$ ,  $\tilde{A}_1^*$  as well.

For  $\epsilon = id$  just one constant for a single q is needed. More precisely:

**Lemma 2.13.** Let  $\epsilon = id$ . Then for all q

$$\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},q} = c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},q}$$

and the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates

$$\forall \omega \in \dot{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \delta \,\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \forall \zeta \in \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega)$$

hold. Applying the \*-operator we have

$$\forall \omega \in \dot{\Delta}^{N-q}(\Omega) \cap \mathrm{d}\, \mathsf{D}^{N-q-1}(\Omega)$$
$$\forall \zeta \in \mathsf{D}^{N-q-1}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\delta}\, \dot{\Delta}^{N-q}(\Omega)$$

$$\begin{aligned} |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)} &\leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q} |\overset{\circ}{\delta} \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} \\ |\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} &\leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q} |\mathrm{d}\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)}. \end{aligned}$$

 $|\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \le c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q} |\,\delta\,\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}$ 

 $|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathring{\mathrm{d}},\mathsf{t},q} | \, \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)},$ 

$$\mathbf{T} = \{\mathbf{x}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{1}, \mathbf{y}_{2}, \mathbf{y}_{3}, \mathbf{y}_{$$

All these four Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates hold with the same best constants  $c_{d,t,q}$ .

With these settings our estimate of interest (1.15), i.e.,

$$\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \big(|\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta \epsilon \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}\big)^{1/2}$$

for all  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ , reads

$$\forall x \in D(\mathbf{A}_1) \cap D(\mathbf{A}_0^*) \cap N_{0,1}^{\perp_{\mathbf{H}_1}} \qquad |x|_{\mathbf{H}_1} \le c_{\mathbf{A}_0,\mathbf{A}_1} \left( |\mathbf{A}_1 x|_{\mathbf{H}_2}^2 + |\mathbf{A}_0^* x|_{\mathbf{H}_0}^2 \right)^{1/2}$$

and by Theorem 2.9 and Remark 2.10 we know

$$c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} = c_{\mathsf{A}_0,\mathsf{A}_1} = \max\{c_{\mathsf{A}_0}, c_{\mathsf{A}_1}\} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon}, c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon}\}$$

using the notations from Corollary 2.11. More precisely, Theorem 2.9 shows:

Corollary 2.14. For all  $\omega \in \overset{\circ}{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1}\Delta^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D}} \epsilon(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ 

$$|\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c^{2}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + \tilde{c}^{2}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} |\delta \epsilon \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}$$

and hence

$$|\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \left( |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta \epsilon \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \right)^{1/2}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} = \max\{\tilde{c}^{*}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon}, c^{*}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon}\}.$$

# 3. Main Results

By Corollary 2.14 we have to find upper and lower bounds for the constants  $\tilde{c}_{d,t,q-1,\epsilon}$  and  $c_{d,t,q,\epsilon}$ . As a first step, we take care of the dependencies on the transformation  $\epsilon$ .

# Lemma 3.1. It holds

$$\frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1}}{\overline{\epsilon}} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1}\underline{\epsilon}, \qquad \frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q}}{\underline{\epsilon}} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q}\overline{\epsilon}$$

Moreover,

$$\frac{\min\{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1},c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q}\}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon},c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon}\} \le \max\{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1},c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q}\}\hat{\epsilon}$$

*Proof.* Let  $\xi \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q-1}(\Omega) \cap \delta \Delta^q(\Omega)$ . By Lemma 2.13 and (1.12), (1.13) we see

$$|\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \le c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1} | \, \mathrm{d}^{\mathsf{d}} \xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1} \epsilon | \, \mathrm{d}^{\mathsf{d}} \xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)},$$

and hence  $\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\dot{d}},\mathrm{t},q-1,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{\dot{d}},\mathrm{t},q-1}\underline{\epsilon}$ . On the other hand, by Corollary 2.11 and (1.12), (1.13)

$$|\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} |\, \mathrm{d}\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} \overline{\epsilon} |\, \mathrm{d}\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}$$

holds, and hence by Lemma 2.13  $c_{\mathrm{d},t,q-1} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},t,q-1,\epsilon} \bar{\epsilon}$ . Now, pick  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \delta \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$ . According to Corollary 2.11 (with  $\epsilon = \mathrm{id}$ ) it holds

$$\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) = \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}_{0}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \left( \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \delta \, \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \right)$$

and we can decompose

 $(\mu) =$ 

$$=\omega_0+\omega_\delta,\qquad \omega_0\in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q_0(\Omega),\quad \omega_\delta\in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega)\cap\delta\,\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$$

with  $d\omega = d\omega_{\delta}$ . By orthogonality as well as Lemma 2.13 and (1.12), (1.13) we have

$$|\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} = \langle \epsilon \, \omega, \omega_{\delta} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},\mathsf{q}} | \epsilon \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} | \, \mathrm{d} \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},\mathsf{q}}^{*} \overline{\epsilon} \, |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} | \, \mathrm{d} \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}$$

and thus  $c_{\mathrm{d},t,q,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},t,q}\overline{\epsilon}$ . On the other hand, let  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \delta \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$ . According to Corollary 2.11 it holds

$$\check{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) = \check{\mathsf{D}}^{q}_{0}(\Omega) \oplus_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \left( \check{\mathsf{D}}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \,\delta \,\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \right)$$

and we can decompose

$$\omega = \omega_0 + \omega_\delta, \qquad \omega_0 \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}_0^q(\Omega), \quad \omega_\delta \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \,\delta \,\Delta^{q+1}(\Omega)$$

with  $d\omega = d\omega_{\delta}$ . By orthogonality as well as Corollary 2.11 and (1.12), (1.13) we have

$$|\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \langle \omega, \omega_{\delta} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq \underline{\epsilon} \, |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} |\omega_{\delta}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c^{*}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \underline{\epsilon} \, |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)},$$

and thus  $c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},q} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},q,\epsilon} \underline{\epsilon}$ .

It remains to estimate for all q the constants  $c_{d,t,q}$ . For this we need the following result about regularity and Gaffney's inequality in convex domains.

**Lemma 3.2.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be convex. Let  $\omega \in \mathring{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \Delta^q(\Omega)$  or  $\omega \in D^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$ . Then  $\omega \in H^{1,q}(\Omega)$  and

$$|\nabla \vec{\omega}|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} \le |\operatorname{d} \omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta \omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}.$$

We will give a simple proof in Appendix A, only based on the well known corresponding result for smooth and convex domains, see (1.20). A proof of Lemma 3.2 can also be found in the nice paper of Mitrea [13, Theorem 5.5], see also [13, Corollary 5.6]. For N = 3, partial and weaker results have been established earlier in [26, 1.4 Satz, 5.5 Satz], [28, Theorem 3.1], [5, Corollary 3.6, Theorem 3.9], [1, Theorem 2.17]. Note that for all  $\omega \in \mathring{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  Gaffney's equation

(3.1) 
$$|\nabla \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = |\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}$$

holds, and that for convex domains all cohomology groups are trivial, i.e.,  $\mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{D},\epsilon}(\Omega) = \{0\}.$ 

Now we can prove the key result for upper bounds.

**Lemma 3.3.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be convex. Then  $c_{d,t,q} \leq c_{p}$ .

*Proof.* By Lemma 2.13 we may pick  $\zeta \in \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \overset{\circ}{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) = \Delta^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \overset{\circ}{\mathsf{D}}_0^{q+1}(\Omega)$ . Hence  $\zeta = \overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \omega$  with some  $\omega \in \overset{\circ}{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega)$ . Lemma 3.2 shows  $\zeta \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q+1}(\Omega)$  and for all  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  and all I it holds

$$\langle \zeta_I, a \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} = \langle \zeta, a \, \mathrm{d} \, x^I \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} = a \, \langle \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \omega, \mathrm{d} \, x^I \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} = -a \, \langle \omega, \delta \, \mathrm{d} \, x^I \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = 0.$$

Thus  $\zeta_I \in \mathsf{H}^1(\Omega) \cap \mathbb{R}^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}}$  for all I and we can apply the Poincaré estimate and Lemma 3.2 to obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} &= \sum_{I} |\zeta_{I}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}}^{2} \sum_{I} |\nabla \zeta_{I}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = c_{\mathsf{p}}^{2} |\nabla \vec{\zeta}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}}^{2} |\delta \zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}. \\ c_{\mathsf{p}}. \end{aligned}$$

Hence  $c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},q} \leq c_{\mathrm{p}}$ .

A proof of Lemma 3.3 can also be found in [13, Corollary 5.10], where the estimates are equivalently formulated in terms of estimates for eigenvalues. For N = 3, the tangential boundary condition in  $\mathring{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ , and smooth convex domains the result has also been established in [2, Theorem 3.1]. In both papers, especially in [2], the proof is more lengthy and complicated than our short proof.

For lower bounds we have the following.

**Lemma 3.4.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be topologically trivial. Then  $c_{t,q} \geq c_f$ .

*Proof.* As  $\Omega$  is topologically trivial, all cohomology groups vanish. Therefore, for all  $u \in \mathring{H}^1(\Omega)$  and some I and with  $\omega := u \,\mathrm{d} \, x^I \in \mathring{H}^{1,q}(\Omega) \subset \mathring{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  we compute by (1.15) and (3.1)

 $|u|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q} \left( |\operatorname{d}\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}^{2} + |\delta\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}^{2} \right)^{1/2} = c_{\mathsf{t},q} |\nabla\vec{\omega}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} = c_{\mathsf{t},q} |\nabla u|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}.$ 

Thus  $c_{\mathsf{f}} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q}$ .

**Lemma 3.5.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be topologically trivial. Then  $c_{t,q,\epsilon} \geq \frac{c_f}{\hat{\epsilon}}$ .

*Proof.* It holds  $c_{t,q} = \max\{c_{d,t,q-1}, c_{d,t,q}\}$  and  $c_{t,q,\epsilon} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{d,t,q-1,\epsilon}, c_{d,t,q,\epsilon}\}$ . If  $c_{t,q} = c_{d,t,q-1}$ , then by Lemma 3.1 and Lemma 3.4

$$c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \geq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} \geq \frac{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1}}{\bar{\epsilon}} = \frac{c_{\mathsf{t},q}}{\bar{\epsilon}} \geq \frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}}$$

If  $c_{t,q} = c_{d,t,q}$ , then by Lemma 3.1 and Lemma 3.4

$$c_{\mathbf{t},q,\epsilon} \ge c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathbf{t},q,\epsilon} \ge \frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathbf{t},q}}{\underline{\epsilon}} = \frac{c_{\mathbf{t},q}}{\underline{\epsilon}} \ge \frac{c_{\mathbf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}}$$

completing the proof.

Combining Corollary 2.14, Lemma 3.1, Lemma 3.3, Lemma 3.4, and Lemma 3.5 we can formulate our main result.

**Theorem 3.6.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be convex. Then for all  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega)$ 

$$\begin{aligned} |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}^{2} &\leq c^{2}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}}\, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}^{2} + \widetilde{c}^{2}_{\widetilde{\mathrm{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} |\, \delta\,\epsilon\,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}^{2} \\ &\leq c^{2}_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \big( |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}}\, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}^{2} + |\, \delta\,\epsilon\,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}^{2} \big). \end{aligned}$$

Moreover,

$$\frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1}}{\overline{\epsilon}} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q-1} \underline{\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}} \underline{\epsilon}, \qquad \frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q}}{\underline{\epsilon}} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},q} \overline{\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}} \overline{\epsilon}$$

as well as

$$\frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1,\epsilon}, c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon}\} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}\hat{\epsilon}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{p}} \le \frac{\operatorname{diam}(\Omega)}{\pi}.$$

Especially, for  $\epsilon = id$  it holds for all q

(3.2) 
$$\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q}^{*} = c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q}^{*} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{f}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},q} = \max\{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q-1}, c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},q}^{*}\} \le c_{\mathsf{p}} \le \frac{\operatorname{diam}(\Omega)}{\pi}$$

The corresponding theorem holds for the other boundary condition as well.

**Corollary 3.7.** Assume  $\Omega$  additionally to be convex. Then for all  $\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$ 

$$\begin{split} |\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} &\leq \tilde{c}^{2}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + c^{2}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\,\mathring{\delta}\,\epsilon\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \\ &\leq c^{2}_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} \big( |\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\,\mathring{\delta}\,\epsilon\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \big), \end{split}$$

where  $\mu := (-1)^{q(N-q)} * \epsilon^{-1} *$ . Moreover,

$$\frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1}}{\underline{\epsilon}} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1}\overline{\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}}\overline{\epsilon}, \qquad \frac{c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q}}{\overline{\epsilon}} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} \leq c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q}\underline{\epsilon} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}}\underline{\epsilon}$$

as well as

$$\frac{c_{\mathsf{f}}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu}, c_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu}\} \le c_{\mathsf{p}}\hat{\epsilon}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{p}} \le \frac{\operatorname{diam}(\Omega)}{\pi}.$$

Especially, (3.2) holds for  $\epsilon = id$  and for all q.

In the introduction we have denoted  $c_{t,N-q,\mu}$  by  $c_{n,q,\epsilon}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\omega \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega)$ . Then  $*\omega \in \Delta^{N-q}(\Omega)$  and with  $\mu^{-1} = (-1)^{q(N-q)} * \epsilon *$  we have  $\zeta := *\epsilon \omega = (-1)^{q(N-q)} * \epsilon * * \omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^{N-q}(\Omega) \cap \mu^{-1} \Delta^{N-q}(\Omega)$ .

As  $\epsilon$  is admissible, so is  $(-1)^{q(N-q)} * \epsilon *$  and hence also its inverse  $\mu$ . Theorem 3.7 applied to N - q,  $\zeta$ ,  $\mu$  instead of q,  $\omega$ ,  $\epsilon$  shows

$$\begin{split} \zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}_{\mu}(\Omega)} &\leq c^{2}_{\mathring{\mathrm{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}}\,\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q+1}(\Omega)} + \tilde{c}^{2}_{\mathring{\mathrm{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\,\delta\,\mu\,\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} \\ &\leq c^{2}_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} \big( |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}}\,\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q+1}(\Omega)} + |\,\delta\,\mu\,\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} \big). \end{split}$$

Moreover,  $*\epsilon *$  has the same properties (1.12), (1.13) as  $\epsilon$  and hence, as inverse,  $\mu$  inherits these properties with  $\underline{\epsilon}$  and  $\overline{\epsilon}$  interchanged. Note that, e.g.,

$$\langle \mu \zeta, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)} = \langle \epsilon^{-1} * \zeta, * \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = |\epsilon^{-1/2} * \zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le \underline{\epsilon}^{2} |\epsilon^{-1/2} * \zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \underline{\epsilon}^{2} |\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)}$$

holds by (1.13). Hence the estimates for the constants follow immediately. Plugging in

$$\begin{split} |\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}_{\mu}(\Omega)} &= \langle \mu \, \zeta, \zeta \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)} = (-1)^{q(N-q)} \langle \ast \, \epsilon^{-1} \ast \ast \epsilon \, \omega, \ast \epsilon \, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Omega)} \\ &= \langle \omega, \epsilon \, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = |\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}, \\ |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \, \zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q+1}(\Omega)} &= |\, \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \ast \epsilon \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q+1}(\Omega)} = |\, \mathring{\delta} \epsilon \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}, \\ \delta \, \mu \, \zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} &= |\, \delta \ast \epsilon^{-1} \ast \ast \epsilon \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q-1}(\Omega)} = |\, \mathrm{d} \, \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \end{split}$$

we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} &\leq c^{2}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\, \mathring{\delta} \,\epsilon \, \omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} + \widetilde{c}^{2}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\, \mathrm{d} \,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \\ &\leq c^{2}_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} \big( |\, \mathring{\delta} \,\epsilon \,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} + |\, \mathrm{d} \,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \big), \end{aligned}$$

completing the proof.

The same transformation technique or just repeating the previous arguments shows that Corollary 2.11, especially the Friedrichs/Poincaré type estimates, Corollary 2.14 and Lemma 3.1 hold for the other boundary condition placed on  $\epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  as well. More precisely, with  $\mu$  as before and defining the (harmonic) Neumann forms by

$$\mathcal{H}^{q}_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega) := \mathsf{D}^{q}_{0}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^{q}_{0}(\Omega)$$

we have the following results.

**Corollary 3.8.** For all  $\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{H}^q_{\mathsf{N},\epsilon}(\Omega)^{\perp_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}}$ 

$$\begin{aligned} |\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} &\leq \tilde{c}^{2}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + c^{2}_{\mathrm{\mathring{d}},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\,\overset{\circ}{\delta}\,\epsilon\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \\ &\leq c_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} \big( |\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\,\overset{\circ}{\delta}\,\epsilon\,\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \big)^{1/2} \end{aligned}$$

with  $c_{t,N-q,\mu} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},t,N-q-1,\mu}, c_{\mathrm{d},t,N-q,\mu}\}$ . Especially,

$$\begin{split} \forall \xi \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) \cap \delta \,\dot{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) & |\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\,\mathrm{d}\,\xi|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}, \\ \forall \,\omega \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \,\dot{\delta} \,\dot{\Delta}^{q+1}(\Omega) & |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}, \\ \forall \,\omega \in \epsilon^{-1} \dot{\Delta}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \mathrm{d}\,\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) & |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} |\,\dot{\delta} \,\epsilon \,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}, \\ \forall \,\zeta \in \dot{\Delta}^{q+1}(\Omega) \cap \mathrm{d}\,\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) & |\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu} |\,\epsilon^{-1} \,\dot{\delta}\,\zeta|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}_{\epsilon}(\Omega)}. \end{split}$$

Corollary 3.9. It holds

$$\frac{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q-1}^{*}}{\underline{\epsilon}} \leq \tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q-1,\mu} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q-1}\overline{\epsilon}, \qquad \frac{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q}^{*}}{\overline{\epsilon}} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q,\mu} \leq c_{\mathrm{d},\mathrm{t},N-q}\epsilon,$$

and

$$\frac{\min\{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1},c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q}\}}{\hat{\epsilon}} \le c_{\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu} = \max\{\tilde{c}_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1,\mu},c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q,\mu}\} \le \max\{c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q-1},c_{\mathrm{d},\mathsf{t},N-q}\}\hat{\epsilon}$$

14

#### 3.1. Some Remarks.

**Remark 3.10.** Our results extend also to all possibly non-convex polyhedra which allow the  $\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$ regularity in Lemma 3.2 of the Maxwell spaces  $\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \Delta^q(\Omega)$  and  $\mathsf{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  or to domains whose boundaries consist of combinations of convex boundary parts and polygonal parts which allow the  $\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$ regularity. Such domains exist, depending on the special type of the singularities, which are not allowed to by too pointy, see, e.g., [26, 27]. It is well known that (3.1) even holds for  $\omega \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega)$  or  $\omega \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$  if  $\Omega$  is a polyhedron, since the unit normal is piecewise constant and hence the curvature is zero.

**Remark 3.11.** Let  $\Omega$  be additionally convex and let us recall  $c_{n,q} = c_{t,N-q}$  and (3.2), especially

$$c_{\mathsf{f}} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q}, c_{\mathsf{n},q} \leq c_{\mathsf{p}}.$$

- (i) In generall, we conjecture  $c_{f} < c_{t,q}, c_{n,q} < c_{p}$ .
- (ii) As a byproduct, by

$$0 < \mu_2 = \frac{1}{c_p^2} \le \frac{1}{c_{t,q}^2} \le \frac{1}{c_f^2} = \lambda_1$$

we have shown a new proof of the well known fact, that the first Dirichlet eigenvalue of the negative Laplacian  $\lambda_1$  is not smaller than the second Neumann eigenvalue of the negative Laplacian  $\mu_2$ .

**Remark 3.12.** Our results extend to a certain class of non-convex domains, so-called one-chart domains, as well. For this, as before, let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  be a bounded weak Lipschitz domain and let  $\Xi \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  be a bounded and convex domain, e.g., the unit square or unit ball. Moreover, we assume that there exists an orientation preserving bi-Lipschitz transformation  $\Phi : \Xi \to \Omega$  with inverse  $\Psi := \Phi^{-1} : \Omega \to \Xi$ .

Then for  $\omega \in \check{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \Delta^q(\Omega)$  we have

$$\Phi^*\omega \in \check{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Xi) \cap \mu^{-1}\Delta^q(\Xi), \qquad \mu := (-1)^{qN-1} * \Phi^* * \epsilon \Psi^*,$$

with

(3.3) 
$$\mathring{d} \Phi^* \omega = \Phi^* \mathring{d} \omega, \qquad \delta \mu \Phi^* \omega = \pm * d \Phi^* * \epsilon \omega = * \Phi^* * \delta \epsilon \omega,$$

see Appendix C for a proof of (3.3) in the bi-Lipschitz case. By the transformation formula, straight forward estimates, which we will carry out in Appendix B as well, and Theorem 3.6 we get

$$\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \left( |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)}^{2} + |\delta \epsilon \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}^{2} \right)^{1/2},$$

where

$$c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \le c_N^3 c_{\nabla \Phi, \nabla \Psi}^3 \hat{\epsilon} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}$$

and  $c_{p,\Xi}$  is the Poincaré constant for the convex domain  $\Xi$ ,  $c_N$  depends just on N, and  $c_{\nabla \Phi, \nabla \Phi}$  just on bounds for  $\nabla \Phi$  and  $\nabla \Psi$ , see (B.4) in Appendix B for more details. These constants can be refined, if one takes a closer look at the actual dependence on q and special algebraic operations on  $\nabla \Phi$  and  $\nabla \Psi$ . In Appendix B.1 we will present sharper estimates for the special case N = 3 and q = 1 of vector proxy fields  $\vec{\omega}$ .

Using a partition of unity, we can even extend our results to general bounded weak Lipschitz domains  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ .

#### References

- C. Amrouche, C. Bernardi, M. Dauge, and V. Girault. Vector potentials in three-dimensional non-smooth domains. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 21(9):823–864, 1998.
- [2] G. Bao and Z. Zhou. An inverse problem for scattering by a doubly periodic structure. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 350(10):4089-4103, 1998.
- [3] S. Bauer, D. Pauly, and M. Schomburg. The Maxwell compactness property in bounded weak Lipschitz domains with mixed boundary conditions. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 48(4):2912–2943, 2016.
- [4] N. Filonov. On an inequality for the eigenvalues of the Dirichlet and Neumann problems for the Laplace operator. St. Petersburg Math. J., 16(2):413–416, 2005.
- [5] V. Girault and P.-A. Raviart. Finite Element Methods for Navier-Stokes Equations: Theory and Algorithms. Springer (Series in Computational Mathematics), Heidelberg, 1986.

- [6] V. Gol'dshtein, I. Mitrea, and M. Mitrea. Hodge decompositions with mixed boundary conditions and applications to partial differential equations on Lipschitz manifolds. J. Math. Sci. (N.Y.), 172(3):347–400, 2011.
- [7] P. Grisvard. Elliptic Problems in Nonsmooth Domains. Pitman (Advanced Publishing Program), Boston, 1985.
- [8] T. Jakab, I. Mitrea, and M. Mitrea. On the regularity of differential forms satisfying mixed boundary conditions in a class of Lipschitz domains. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.*, 58(5):2043–2071, 2009.
- [9] F. Jochmann. A compactness result for vector fields with divergence and curl in  $L^q(\Omega)$  involving mixed boundary conditions. Appl. Anal., 66:189–203, 1997.
- P. Kuhn and D. Pauly. Regularity results for generalized electro-magnetic problems. Analysis (Munich), 30(3):225–252, 2010.
- [11] R. Leis. Zur Theorie elektromagnetischer Schwingungen in anisotropen inhomogenen Medien. Math. Z., 106:213–224, 1968.
- [12] R. Leis. Initial Boundary Value Problems in Mathematical Physics. Teubner, Stuttgart, 1986.
- [13] M. Mitrea. Dirichlet integrals and Gaffney-Friedrichs inequalities in convex domains. Forum Math., 13(4):531–567, 2001.
- [14] D. Pauly. Low frequency asymptotics for time-harmonic generalized Maxwell equations in nonsmooth exterior domains. Adv. Math. Sci. Appl., 16(2):591–622, 2006.
- [15] D. Pauly. Generalized electro-magneto statics in nonsmooth exterior domains. Analysis (Munich), 27(4):425–464, 2007.
- [16] D. Pauly. Complete low frequency asymptotics for time-harmonic generalized Maxwell equations in nonsmooth exterior domains. Asymptot. Anal., 60(3-4):125–184, 2008.
- [17] D. Pauly. Hodge-Helmholtz decompositions of weighted Sobolev spaces in irregular exterior domains with inhomogeneous and anisotropic media. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 31:1509–1543, 2008.
- [18] D. Pauly. On constants in Maxwell inequalities for bounded and convex domains. Zapiski POMI, 435:46-54, 2014, & J. Math. Sci. (N.Y.), 210(6):787-792, 2015.
- [19] D. Pauly. On Maxwell's and Poincaré's constants. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. S, 8(3):607-618, 2015.
- [20] D. Pauly. On the Maxwell constants in 3D. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 40(2):435–447, 2017.
- [21] R. Picard. Randwertaufgaben der verallgemeinerten Potentialtheorie. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 3:218–228, 1981.
- [22] R. Picard. On the boundary value problems of electro- and magnetostatics. Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 92:165–174, 1982.
- [23] R. Picard. An elementary proof for a compact imbedding result in generalized electromagnetic theory. Math. Z., 187:151-164, 1984.
- [24] R. Picard. Some decomposition theorems and their applications to non-linear potential theory and Hodge theory. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 12:35–53, 1990.
- [25] R. Picard, N. Weck, and K.-J. Witsch. Time-harmonic Maxwell equations in the exterior of perfectly conducting, irregular obstacles. Analysis (Munich), 21:231–263, 2001.
- [26] J. Saranen. Über das Verhalten der Lösungen der Maxwellschen Randwertaufgabe in Gebieten mit Kegelspitzen. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 2(2):235–250, 1980.
- [27] J. Saranen. Über das Verhalten der Lösungen der Maxwellschen Randwertaufgabe in einigen nichtglatten Gebieten. Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Ser. A I Math., 6(1):15–28, 1981.
- [28] J. Saranen. On an inequality of Friedrichs. Math. Scand., 51(2):310-322, 1982.
- [29] C. Weber. A local compactness theorem for Maxwell's equations. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 2:12–25, 1980.
- [30] N. Weck. Maxwell's boundary value problems on Riemannian manifolds with nonsmooth boundaries. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 46:410–437, 1974.
- [31] K.-J. Witsch. A remark on a compactness result in electromagnetic theory. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 16:123–129, 1993.

## Appendix A. Proof of Lemma 3.2

By the \*-operator it is sufficient to discuss, e.g.,  $\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega) \cap \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$ . For a proof we follow the nice book of Grisvard, see [7, Theorem 3.2.1.2, Theorem 3.2.1.3]. This proof has been carried out in [5, Corollary 3.6, Theorem 3.9] and [1, Theorem 2.17] for the Maxwell case and N = 3. Our proof will avoid the misleading notion of traces and solutions of second order elliptic systems. Let us note that in [1, p. 834] the proof for  $X_N(\Omega)$  is wrong. One cannot work in the space  $V_T(\Omega_k)$  due to the solenoidal condition. Working in the space  $X_T(\Omega_k)$  is needed, but this destroys their argument for the second order elliptic system for  $\zeta$ . Our approach corrects these unconsistencies.

Let us pick a sequence of increasing, convex, and  $C^{\infty}$ -smooth subdomains  $(\Omega_n) \subset \Omega$  converging to  $\Omega$ , i.e.,

$$\Omega_n \subset \overline{\Omega}_n \subset \Omega_{n+1} \subset \cdots \subset \Omega, \qquad \operatorname{dist}(\Omega, \Omega_n) = \operatorname{dist}(\partial \Omega, \partial \Omega_n) \to 0,$$

see, e.g., [7, Lemma 3.2.1.1]. Of course, C<sup>2</sup>-smooth is also sufficient. For  $\Omega_n$  we find  $\zeta_n \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)$  such that for all  $\varphi \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)$ 

(A.1) 
$$\langle \zeta_n, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} = \langle \delta \, \omega, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} + \langle \omega, \mathrm{d} \, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)},$$

which is a trivially well defined problem. Note  $\langle \zeta_n, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} = \langle \zeta_n, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} + \langle \mathrm{d} \, \zeta_n, \mathrm{d} \, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)}$ . Hence

$$\langle \omega - \mathrm{d} \zeta_n, \mathrm{d} \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)} = \langle \zeta_n - \delta \omega, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)}$$

for all  $\varphi \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)$ , showing by (2.11) that  $\omega_n := \omega - \mathrm{d}\zeta_n \in \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega_n)$  and  $\delta \omega_n = \delta \omega - \zeta_n$ . Moreover,  $\omega_n \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega_n)$  with  $\mathrm{d}\omega_n = \mathrm{d}\omega$ . By (1.20) we have  $\omega_n \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q+1}(\Omega_n)$  with

(A.2) 
$$|\nabla \vec{\omega}_n|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega_n)} \le |\mathrm{d}\,\omega_n|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega_n)} + |\delta\,\omega_n|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} = |\mathrm{d}\,\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega_n)} + |\delta\,\omega - \zeta_n|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)}$$

By setting  $\varphi = \zeta_n$  in (A.1) we see

(A.3) 
$$\begin{aligned} |\zeta_n|^2_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} &= \langle \delta\,\omega,\zeta_n\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} + \langle \omega,\mathrm{d}\,\zeta_n\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)} \\ &\leq |\,\delta\,\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)}|\zeta_n|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} + |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)}|\,\mathrm{d}\,\zeta_n|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)} \leq |\omega|_{\Delta^q(\Omega_n)}|\zeta_n|_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} \end{aligned}$$

and thus

(A.4)

$$|\zeta_n|_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} \le |\omega|_{\Delta^q(\Omega_n)} \le |\omega|_{\Delta^q(\Omega)}.$$

Combining 
$$(A.2)$$
 and the equation part of  $(A.3)$  we observe

$$\begin{split} |\vec{\omega}_{n}|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} &= |\omega_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\nabla \vec{\omega}_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} \leq |\omega_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\operatorname{d}\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\delta \omega - \zeta_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} \\ &= |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\operatorname{d}\zeta_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\operatorname{d}\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\delta \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\zeta_{n}|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} \\ &- 2\langle \omega, \operatorname{d}\zeta_{n}\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{n})} - 2\langle \delta \omega, \zeta_{n}\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_{n})} \\ &= |\omega|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega_{n})\cap\Delta^{q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} + |\zeta_{n}|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} - 2|\zeta_{n}|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} \leq |\omega|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega_{n})\cap\Delta^{q}(\Omega_{n})}^{2} \end{split}$$

and therefore

(A.5) 
$$\left|\vec{\omega}_{n}\right|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega_{n})} \leq \left|\omega\right|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega_{n})\cap\Delta^{q}(\Omega_{n})} \leq \left|\omega\right|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega)\cap\Delta^{q}(\Omega)}$$

Let us denote the extension by zero to  $\Omega$  by  $\tilde{\cdot}$ . Then by (A.4) and (A.5) the sequences  $(\tilde{\zeta}_n)$ ,  $(\widetilde{d\zeta}_n)$ , and  $(\tilde{\omega}_n)$ ,  $(\widetilde{\nabla}\tilde{\omega}_n)$  are bounded in  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)$ ,  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$ , resp.  $\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)$  and we can extract weakly converging subsequences, again denoted by the index n, such that

Let  $\psi \in \mathring{C}^{\infty}(\Omega)$  and *n* be large enough such that  $\operatorname{supp} \psi \subset \Omega_n$ . Then  $\psi \in \mathring{C}^{\infty}(\Omega_n)$  and we calculate for  $i = 1, \ldots, N$  and the  $\ell$ -th component  $\vec{\hat{\omega}}_{\ell}$  of  $\vec{\hat{\omega}}$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle \tilde{\omega}_{\ell}, \partial_i \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} &\leftarrow \langle \tilde{\omega}_{n,\ell}, \partial_i \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} = \langle \tilde{\omega}_{n,\ell}, \partial_i \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega_n)} \\ &= - \langle \partial_i \vec{\omega}_{n,\ell}, \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega_n)} = - \langle \widetilde{\partial_i \vec{\omega}}_{n,\ell}, \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} \to - \langle \hat{\Theta}_{i,\ell}, \psi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)}, \end{split}$$

yielding  $\hat{\omega} \in \mathsf{H}^1(\Omega)$  and  $\nabla \hat{\omega} = \hat{\Theta}$ . Analogously we obtain for  $\phi \in \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q}(\Omega)$  with  $\phi \in \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q}(\Omega_n)$  for *n* large enough

$$\begin{split} \langle \zeta, \delta \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} &\leftarrow \langle \zeta_n, \delta \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} = \langle \zeta_n, \delta \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} \\ &= -\langle \mathrm{d} \, \zeta_n, \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)} = -\langle \widetilde{\mathrm{d}} \, \zeta_n, \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \to -\langle \xi, \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}, \end{split}$$

showing  $\zeta \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega)$  and  $d\zeta = \xi$ . Moreover, for  $\varphi \in \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega) \subset \mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)$  we have by (A.1)

$$\begin{split} \langle \zeta, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega)} &= \langle \zeta, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} + \langle \mathrm{d}\,\zeta, \mathrm{d}\,\varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leftarrow \langle \tilde{\zeta}_n, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} + \langle \widetilde{\mathrm{d}}\,\zeta_n, \mathrm{d}\,\varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} &= \langle \zeta_n, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega_n)} \\ &= \langle \delta\,\omega, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega_n)} + \langle \omega, \mathrm{d}\,\varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_n)} \to \langle \delta\,\omega, \varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} + \langle \omega, \mathrm{d}\,\varphi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = 0, \end{split}$$

as  $\omega \in \mathring{\Delta}^q(\Omega)$ , where the last convergence follows by Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem. For  $\varphi = \zeta$  we get  $|\zeta|_{\mathsf{D}^{q-1}(\Omega)} = 0$ , i.e.,  $\zeta = 0$ . Furthermore, we observe by (A.5)

$$\begin{split} |\vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega)} &= \langle \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \vec{\hat{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + \langle \nabla \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \nabla \vec{\hat{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \leftarrow \langle \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \tilde{\vec{\omega}}_{n} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + \langle \nabla \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \widetilde{\nabla \vec{\omega}}_{n} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \\ &= \langle \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \vec{\omega}_{n} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega_{n})} + \langle \nabla \vec{\hat{\omega}}, \nabla \vec{\omega}_{n} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega_{n})} \leq |\vec{\hat{\omega}}|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega_{n})} |\vec{\omega}_{n}|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega_{n})} \leq |\vec{\hat{\omega}}|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega)} |\omega|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \Delta^{q}(\Omega)}, \end{split}$$

showing

(A.6)

$$\left|\vec{\hat{\omega}}\right|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega)} \leq |\omega|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \Delta^{q}(\Omega)}.$$

Finally, we have  $\omega = \omega_n + d\zeta_n$  in  $\Omega_n$ , i.e., in  $\Omega$ 

$$\chi_{\Omega_n}\omega = \tilde{\omega}_n + \widetilde{\mathrm{d}}\zeta_n \xrightarrow{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \hat{\omega} + \mathrm{d}\zeta = \hat{\omega}.$$

On the other hand, by Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem we see  $\chi_{\Omega_n} \omega \to \omega$  in  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)$ . Thus  $\omega = \hat{\omega} \in \mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)$  and by (A.6)

$$|\omega|_{\mathsf{H}^{1,q}(\Omega)} = |\tilde{\omega}|_{\mathsf{H}^{1}(\Omega)} \le |\omega|_{\mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega) \cap \Delta^{q}(\Omega)},$$

especially,

$$|\nabla \vec{\omega}|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} \le |\operatorname{d} \omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta \omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)}.$$

Appendix B. Calculations for Remark 3.12

For a multi index I of length |I| = q (not necessarily ordered) it holds

$$\Phi^* dx^I = \Phi^* (dx^{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge dx^{i_q}) = (\Phi^* dx^{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (\Phi^* dx^{i_q}) = (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q}) = d\Phi^I$$
$$= \sum_{j_1,\dots,j_q} \partial_{j_1} \Phi_{i_1} \dots \partial_{j_q} \Phi_{i_q} dx^{j_1} \wedge \dots \wedge dx^{j_q} = \sum_{|J|=q} \partial_J \Phi_I dx^J$$

and especially

$$\Phi^*(\operatorname{d} x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \operatorname{d} x^N) = \operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi) \operatorname{d} x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \operatorname{d} x^N$$

For multi indices I, J of length q we have

$$(\Phi^* \operatorname{d} x^I) \wedge *(\Phi^* \operatorname{d} x^J) = \sum_{|K|=|L|=q} \partial_K \Phi_I \partial_L \Phi_J \operatorname{d} x^K \wedge *\operatorname{d} x^L$$
$$= \sum_{|K|=q} (-1)^{\sigma_K} \partial_K \Phi_I \partial_K \Phi_J \operatorname{d} x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \operatorname{d} x^N.$$

Hence for

$$\omega = \sum_{I} \omega_{I} \, \mathrm{d} \, x^{I}, \quad \Phi^{*} \omega = \sum_{I} \tilde{\omega}_{I} \, \Phi^{*} \, \mathrm{d} \, x^{I}, \quad \tilde{\omega} := \sum_{I} \tilde{\omega}_{I} \, \mathrm{d} \, x^{I}, \qquad \tilde{\omega}_{I} := \omega_{I} \circ \Phi$$

we compute

$$\begin{split} * |\omega|^2 &= \omega \wedge *\bar{\omega} = \sum_{I,J} \omega_I \bar{\omega}_J \,\mathrm{d}\, x^I \wedge *\mathrm{d}\, x^J = \sum_I \omega_I \bar{\omega}_I \,\mathrm{d}\, x^I \wedge *\mathrm{d}\, x^I = |\vec{\omega}|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N, \\ * |\Phi^*\omega|^2 &= \Phi^*\omega \wedge *\Phi^*\bar{\omega} = \sum_{I,J} \tilde{\omega}_I \bar{\tilde{\omega}}_J (\Phi^* \,\mathrm{d}\, x^I) \wedge *(\Phi^* \,\mathrm{d}\, x^J) \\ &= \sum_{I,J} \sum_{|K|=q} (-1)^{\sigma_K} \tilde{\omega}_I \bar{\tilde{\omega}}_J \,\partial_K \,\Phi_I \,\partial_K \,\Phi_J \,\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \cdots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N, \end{split}$$

and thus

$$\begin{aligned} |\vec{\omega}|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Omega)} &= |\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} = \int_{\Omega} * |\omega|^2 = \int_{\Omega} |\vec{\omega}|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N = \int_{\Xi} |\vec{\omega}|^2 \Phi^* (\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N) \\ &= \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \,\Phi) |\vec{\omega}|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \,\Phi) * |\vec{\omega}|^2 = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \,\Phi) |\vec{\omega}|^2, \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{split} |\overline{\Phi^*\omega}|^2_{\mathsf{L}^2(\Xi)} &= |\Phi^*\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} = \int_{\Xi} * |\Phi^*\omega|^2 = \sum_{I,J} \sum_{|K|=q} (-1)^{\sigma_K} \int_{\Xi} \tilde{\omega}_I \bar{\tilde{\omega}}_J \,\partial_K \,\Phi_I \,\partial_K \,\Phi_J \,\mathrm{d}\, x^1 \wedge \dots \wedge \mathrm{d}\, x^N \\ &= \sum_{I,J} \sum_{|K|=q} (-1)^{\sigma_K} \int_{\Xi} \tilde{\omega}_I \bar{\tilde{\omega}}_J \,\partial_K \,\Phi_I \,\partial_K \,\Phi_J. \end{split}$$

Therefore, we get

$$\begin{split} \min_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) \left| \tilde{\omega} \right|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^{2} \leq \left| \omega \right|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq \max_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) \left| \tilde{\omega} \right|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^{2}, \\ \left| \Phi^{*} \omega \right|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^{2} \leq N^{q} \binom{N}{q}^{2} \max_{\Xi} \left| \nabla \Phi \right|^{2q} \left| \tilde{\omega} \right|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^{2}, \end{split}$$

where the second estimate is quite rough. Combing both we see

$$(B.1) \qquad |\Phi^*\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} \le c_{q,N,\nabla\Phi} |\omega|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}, \qquad c_{q,N,\nabla\Phi} := N^q \binom{N}{q}^2 \frac{\max_{\Xi} |\nabla\Phi|^{2q}}{\min_{\Xi} \det(\nabla\Phi)},$$

$$(B.2) \qquad |\Psi^*\zeta|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \le c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} |\zeta|^2_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}, \qquad c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} := N^q \binom{N}{q}^2 \frac{\max_{\Omega} |\nabla\Psi|^{2q}}{\min_{\Omega} \det(\nabla\Psi)}$$

and with  $\omega=\Psi^*\Phi^*\omega$ 

$$|\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} |\Phi^{*}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}, \qquad |\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} \leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Phi} |\Psi^{*}\zeta|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}.$$

Now we calculate by Theorem 3.6

$$\begin{aligned} |\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} &\leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} |\Phi^{*}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} \leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}^{2} \hat{\mu}^{2} \left( |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}} \Phi^{*}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Xi)} + |\delta\mu\Phi^{*}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Xi)} \right) \\ &= c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}^{2} \hat{\mu}^{2} \left( |\Phi^{*}\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Xi)} + |\Phi^{*}*\delta\epsilon\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q+1}(\Xi)} \right) \\ &\leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}^{2} \hat{\mu}^{2} \left( c_{q+1,N,\nabla\Phi} |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + c_{N-q+1,N,\nabla\Phi} |\delta\epsilon\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \right) \\ &\leq c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi} \max\{ c_{q+1,N,\nabla\Phi}, c_{N-q+1,N,\nabla\Phi} \} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}^{2} \hat{\mu}^{2} \left( |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta\epsilon\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \right) \\ &\leq c_{N}^{4} c_{\nabla\Phi,\nabla\Psi}^{4} \hat{\mu}^{2} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}^{2} \left( |\overset{\circ}{\mathrm{d}}\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Omega)} + |\delta\epsilon\omega|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q-1}(\Omega)} \right), \end{aligned}$$

i.e.,

$$c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \le c_N^2 c_{\nabla \Phi,\nabla \Psi}^2 \,\hat{\mu} \, c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi},$$

with very rough constants

(B.4) 
$$c_N := N^{N/2} N!, \qquad c_{\nabla \Phi, \nabla \Psi} := \frac{\max\left[\max_{\Xi} |\nabla \Phi|, \max_{\Omega} |\nabla \Psi|, 1\right]^N}{\min\left[\min_{\Xi} \sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)}, \min_{\Omega} \sqrt{\det(\nabla \Psi)}, 1\right]}$$

So, it remains to estimate  $\hat{\mu}.$  For this we estimate for  $\Phi^*\omega\in\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle \mu \, \Phi^* \omega, \Phi^* \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} &= \pm \langle \ast \, \Phi^* \ast \epsilon \, \omega, \Phi^* \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} = \pm \langle \Phi^* \ast \epsilon \, \omega, \ast \, \Phi^* \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,N-q}(\Xi)} = \pm \int_{\Xi} (\Phi^* \ast \epsilon \, \omega) \wedge (\Phi^* \bar{\omega}) \\ &= \pm \int_{\Omega} \ast \epsilon \, \omega \wedge \bar{\omega} = \langle \epsilon \, \omega, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \leq \bar{\epsilon}^2 |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}^2 \leq \bar{\epsilon}^2 c_{q,N,\nabla \Psi} |\Phi^* \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^2, \\ \langle \mu \, \Phi^* \omega, \Phi^* \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} = \langle \epsilon \, \omega, \omega \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)} \geq \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} |\omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega)}^2 \geq \frac{1}{\underline{\epsilon}^2 c_{q,N,\nabla \Phi}} |\Phi^* \omega|_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)}^2, \end{split}$$

and observe

$$\hat{\mu} \le \max\{\overline{\epsilon}\sqrt{c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi}}, \underline{\epsilon}\sqrt{c_{q,N,\nabla\Phi}}\} \le \hat{\epsilon}\max\{\sqrt{c_{q,N,\nabla\Psi}}, \sqrt{c_{q,N,\nabla\Phi}}\} \le \hat{\epsilon}c_N c_{\nabla\Phi,\nabla\Psi}.$$

Finally, this shows

$$c_{\mathsf{t},q,\epsilon} \le c_N^3 c_{\nabla \Phi, \nabla \Psi}^3 \,\hat{\epsilon} \, c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}.$$

,

B.1. Classical Vector Analysis. Some of the latter estimates are very rough. Let us take a closer look at the classical case of vector analysis, i.e., at the special case of N = 3 and q = 1. By (3.3), see also Appendix C for more details and a rigorous proof, we know that  $\omega$  in  $\mathsf{D}^q(\Omega)$  resp.  $\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Omega)$  implies  $\Phi^*\omega$  in  $\mathsf{D}^q(\Xi)$  resp.  $\mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Xi)$  with  $d\Phi^*\omega = \Phi^* d\omega$ . For N = 3 and q = 1 this means for the vector proxy field  $\vec{\omega} \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \cong \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^1(\Omega)$  that

$$\Phi^* \omega = \nabla \Phi \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{curl}, \Xi) \cong \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^1(\Xi)$$

with

(B.5) 
$$\operatorname{curl}(\nabla \Phi \, \vec{\hat{\omega}}) = \overrightarrow{\mathrm{d} \Phi^* \omega} = \overrightarrow{\Phi^* \mathrm{d} \omega} = \operatorname{adj}^\top (\nabla \Phi) \widetilde{\operatorname{curl} \omega},$$

where  $\operatorname{adj}(A)$  denotes the adjunct matrix of  $A \in \mathbb{R}^{3\times 3}$ . If A is invertible it holds  $\operatorname{adj}(A) = (\det A)A^{-1}$ . For q = N - 1 = 2 we have for the vector proxy field  $\vec{\omega} \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \cong \mathsf{D}^2(\Omega)$  that

$$\overrightarrow{\Phi^*\omega} = \operatorname{adj}^\top(\nabla \Phi) \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \in \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Xi) \cong \mathsf{D}^2(\Xi)$$

with

$$\operatorname{div}\left(\operatorname{adj}^{\top}(\nabla\Phi)\,\vec{\omega}\right) = \overrightarrow{\operatorname{d}\Phi^{*}\omega} = \overrightarrow{\Phi^{*}\operatorname{d}\omega} = \operatorname{det}(\nabla\Phi)\widetilde{\operatorname{div}\vec{\omega}}.$$

Thus for  $\vec{\omega} \in \mathring{H}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \cap \epsilon^{-1} \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$  we have

$$\nabla \Phi \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \in \mathring{\mathsf{H}}(\operatorname{curl}, \Xi) \cap \mu^{-1} \mathsf{H}(\operatorname{div}, \Xi), \qquad \mu := \frac{1}{\operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi)} \operatorname{adj}^{\top}(\nabla \Phi) \, \tilde{\epsilon} \, \operatorname{adj}(\nabla \Phi).$$

with (B.5) and

$$\operatorname{div}(\mu \,\nabla \,\Phi \,\vec{\tilde{\omega}}) = \operatorname{div}\left(\operatorname{adj}^{\top}(\nabla \,\Phi) \,\tilde{\epsilon} \,\vec{\tilde{\omega}}\right) = \operatorname{det}(\nabla \,\Phi) \,\widetilde{\operatorname{div}} \,\epsilon \,\vec{\omega}.$$

Now we can compute (B.3) more carefully by

$$\begin{split} |\vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} &= \int_{\Omega} |\vec{\omega}|^{2} = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\vec{\omega}|^{2} \leq \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) \left| (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} \right|^{2} |\nabla \Phi \vec{\omega}|^{2} \\ &= \int_{\Xi} \frac{1}{\det(\nabla \Phi)} |\operatorname{adj}(\nabla \Phi)|^{2} |\nabla \Phi \vec{\omega}|^{2} \leq \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} |\nabla \Phi \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \\ &\leq \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \left( |\operatorname{curl}(\nabla \Phi \vec{\omega})|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} + |\operatorname{div}(\mu \nabla \Phi \vec{\omega})|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \right) \\ &= \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \left( |\operatorname{adj}^{\top}(\nabla \Phi) \widehat{\operatorname{curl}} \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} + |\operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi) \widehat{\operatorname{div}} \vec{\epsilon} \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \right) \\ &= \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \left( \int_{\Xi} |\operatorname{adj}^{\top}(\nabla \Phi) \widehat{\operatorname{curl}} \vec{\omega}|^{2} + \int_{\Xi} |\operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi) \widehat{\operatorname{div}} \vec{\epsilon} \vec{\omega}|^{2} \right) \\ &\leq \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \left( \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\widehat{\operatorname{curl}} \vec{\omega}|^{2} + c^{2}_{\operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi)} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\widehat{\operatorname{div}} \vec{\epsilon} \vec{\omega}|^{2} \right) \\ &= \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \left( \hat{c}^{2}_{\nabla \Phi} |\operatorname{curl} \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + c^{2}_{\operatorname{det}(\nabla \Phi)} |\widehat{\operatorname{div}} \vec{\epsilon} \vec{\omega}|^{2} \right) \end{split}$$

where

$$c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)} := \max_{\Xi} \sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)},$$
$$\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi} := \max_{\Xi} \frac{\left| \operatorname{adj}(\nabla \Phi) \right|}{\sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)}} = \max_{\Xi} \sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)} \left| (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} \right| \le c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)} \max_{\Xi} \left| (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} \right|.$$

Therefore, we have

 $c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon} \leq \hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi} \max\{\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}, c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)}\} c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi}, \qquad c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \leq \hat{\mu} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi},$ and it remains to estimate  $\hat{\mu}$ . For this we compute for  $\vec{\tilde{\omega}} \in \mathsf{L}^2(\Xi)$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle \mu \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}}, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} &= \int_{\Xi} \mu \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \cdot \vec{\tilde{\tilde{\omega}}} = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \, \Phi) \big( (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-\top} \tilde{\epsilon} \, (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \big) \cdot \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \\ &= \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \, \Phi) \big( \tilde{\epsilon} \, (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \big) \cdot (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\tilde{\tilde{\omega}}} = \int_{\Omega} (\epsilon \, \nabla \, \Psi \, \vec{\omega}) \cdot \nabla \, \Psi \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} = \langle \epsilon \, \nabla \, \Psi \, \vec{\omega}, \nabla \, \Psi \, \vec{\omega} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \end{split}$$

and estimate

$$\begin{split} \langle \mu \vec{\tilde{\omega}}, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} &\leq \bar{\epsilon}^{2} | \, \nabla \Psi \, \vec{\omega} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} = \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \int_{\Omega} | \, \nabla \Psi \, \vec{\omega} |^{2} = \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) | (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} \\ &\leq \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) | (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} |^{2} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} \leq \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}^{2} \int_{\Xi} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} = \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}^{2} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)}^{2}, \\ \langle \mu \, \vec{\tilde{\omega}}, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \geq \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} | \, \nabla \Psi \, \vec{\omega} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} = \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) | (\nabla \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} \\ &\geq \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} \int_{\Xi} \frac{\det(\nabla \Phi)}{|\nabla \Phi|^{2}} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} \geq \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} \tilde{c}_{\nabla \Phi}^{-2} \int_{\Xi} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |^{2} = \frac{1}{\underline{\epsilon}^{2} \tilde{c}_{\nabla \Phi}^{2}} | \vec{\tilde{\omega}} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)}^{2}, \end{split}$$

where

$$\check{c}_{\nabla \Phi} := \max_{\Xi} \frac{|\nabla \Phi|}{\sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)}} = \frac{1}{\min_{\Xi} \frac{\sqrt{\det(\nabla \Phi)}}{|\nabla \Phi|}}$$

Finally, we obtain

$$\hat{\mu} \le \max\{\overline{\epsilon}\,\hat{c}_{\nabla\,\Phi},\underline{\epsilon}\,\check{c}_{\nabla\,\Phi}\} \le \hat{\epsilon}\max\{\hat{c}_{\nabla\,\Phi},\check{c}_{\nabla\,\Phi}\}$$

and hence

(B.7)  $c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon} \leq \hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi} \max\{\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}, c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)}\} \max\{\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}, \check{c}_{\nabla \Phi}\} \hat{\epsilon} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi} \leq \max\{\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi}, \check{c}_{\nabla \Phi}, c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)}\}^3 \hat{\epsilon} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}.$ 

Especially for  $\Phi(x) := r x$  with r > 0 we have

$$\begin{split} |\vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} &= \int_{\Omega} |\vec{\omega}|^{2} = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\vec{\tilde{\omega}}|^{2} = r |\nabla \Phi \vec{\tilde{\omega}}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \\ &\leq r c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \big( \left| \operatorname{curl}(\nabla \Phi \vec{\omega}) \right|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} + \left| \operatorname{div}(\mu \nabla \Phi \vec{\omega}) \right|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \big) \\ &= r c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \big( \int_{\Xi} \left| \operatorname{adj}^{\top} (\nabla \Phi) \widetilde{\operatorname{curl} \vec{\omega}} \right|^{2} + \int_{\Xi} \left| \det(\nabla \Phi) \widetilde{\operatorname{div} \epsilon \vec{\omega}} \right|^{2} \big) \\ &= r c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \big( r \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\widetilde{\operatorname{curl} \vec{\omega}}|^{2} + r^{3} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \Phi) |\widetilde{\operatorname{div} \epsilon \vec{\omega}}|^{2} \big) \\ &= r^{2} c^{2}_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \big( |\operatorname{curl} \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} + r^{2} |\operatorname{div} \epsilon \vec{\omega}|^{2}_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)} \big) \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} \langle \mu \, \vec{\omega}, \vec{\omega} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} &= \int_{\Xi} \mu \, \vec{\omega} \cdot \vec{\tilde{\omega}} = \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \, \Phi) \big( (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-\top} \tilde{\epsilon} \, (\nabla \, \Phi)^{-1} \vec{\omega} \big) \cdot \vec{\tilde{\omega}} = r^{-2} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \, \Phi) (\tilde{\epsilon} \, \vec{\omega}) \cdot \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \\ &= r^{-2} \int_{\Omega} (\epsilon \, \vec{\omega}) \cdot \vec{\omega} = r^{-2} \langle \epsilon \, \vec{\omega}, \, \vec{\omega} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}, \\ \langle \mu \, \vec{\omega}, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} &\leq r^{-2} \bar{\epsilon}^{2} | \vec{\omega} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} = r^{-2} \bar{\epsilon}^{2} \int_{\Xi} \det(\nabla \, \Phi) | \vec{\omega} |^{2} = r \bar{\epsilon}^{2} | \vec{\omega} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)}^{2}, \\ \langle \mu \, \vec{\omega}, \vec{\tilde{\omega}} \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)} \geq r \underline{\epsilon}^{-2} | \vec{\omega} |_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\Xi)}^{2}, \end{split}$$

i.e.,  $\hat{\mu} \leq \max\{\sqrt{r}\overline{\epsilon}, \underline{\epsilon}/\sqrt{r}\} \leq \frac{\max\{r, 1\}}{\sqrt{r}}\hat{\epsilon}$ , which shows

$$c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon} \le r \max\{1,r\} c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\mu,\Xi} \le r \max\{1,r\} \,\hat{\mu} \, c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi} \le \sqrt{r} \max\{1,r\}^2 \,\hat{\epsilon} \, c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}$$

On the other hand, (B.7) gives with  $c_{\det(\nabla \Phi)} = r^{3/2}$ ,  $\hat{c}_{\nabla \Phi} = \sqrt{3}r^{1/2}$ ,  $\check{c}_{\nabla \Phi} = \sqrt{3}r^{-1/2}$  the less sharp estimate

$$c_{\mathsf{m},\mathsf{t},\epsilon} \le 3\sqrt{3}r^{3/2} \max\{1, r^2\}^3 \hat{\epsilon} c_{\mathsf{p},\Xi}$$

#### Appendix C. Proof of (3.3) in the BI-Lipschitz Case.

C.1. Without Boundary Conditions. For this, let  $\omega = \sum_{I} \omega_{I} dx^{I} \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Omega)$ . We have to prove  $\Phi^{*}\omega \in \mathsf{D}^{q}(\Xi)$  with  $d\Phi^{*}\omega = \Phi^{*} d\omega$ . Let us first assume  $\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q}(\mathbb{R}^{N})$ , i.e.,  $\omega_{I} \in \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{N})$  for all *I*. By Appendix B we have

$$d\Phi_{j} = \sum_{i} \partial_{i} \Phi_{j} dx^{i}, \qquad \Phi^{*}\omega = \sum_{I} \tilde{\omega}_{I} \Phi^{*} dx^{I} = \sum_{I} \tilde{\omega}_{I} (d\Phi_{i_{1}}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_{q}}),$$
$$d\omega = \sum_{I,j} \partial_{j} \omega_{I} (dx_{j}) \wedge (dx^{I}).$$

By Rademacher's theorem we know that  $\tilde{\omega}_I = \omega_I \circ \Phi$  and  $\Phi_j$  belong to  $\mathsf{C}^{0,1}(\Xi) \subset \mathsf{H}^1(\Xi)$  and that the chain rule holds, i.e.,  $\partial_i \tilde{\omega}_I = \sum_j \widetilde{\partial_j \omega_I} \partial_i \Phi_j$ . As  $\Phi_j \in \mathsf{H}^1(\Xi)$  we get  $\mathrm{d} \Phi_j \in \mathsf{D}^1_0(\Xi)$  by

$$\mathrm{d}\,\Phi_j,\delta\,\varphi\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,1}(\Xi)} = -\langle\Phi_j,\delta\,\delta\,\varphi\rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,0}(\Xi)} = 0$$

for all  $\varphi \in \mathring{C}^{\infty,2}(\Xi)$ . Thus by definition we see

$$d\Phi^*\omega = \sum_{I} (d\tilde{\omega}_I) \wedge (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q}) = \sum_{I,i} \partial_i \tilde{\omega}_I (dx^i) \wedge (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q})$$
$$= \sum_{I,i,j} \widetilde{\partial_j \omega_I} \partial_i \Phi_j (dx^i) \wedge (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q}) = \sum_{I,j} \widetilde{\partial_j \omega_I} (d\Phi_j) \wedge (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q}).$$

On the other hand it holds

$$\Phi^* d\omega = \sum_{I,j} \widetilde{\partial_j \omega_I} (\Phi^* dx_j) \wedge (\Phi^* dx^I) = \sum_{I,j} \widetilde{\partial_j \omega_I} (d\Phi_j) \wedge (d\Phi_{i_1}) \wedge \dots \wedge (d\Phi_{i_q}).$$

Therefore,  $d \Phi^* \omega = \Phi^* d \omega$ . For general  $\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Omega)$  we pick  $\phi \in \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q+1}(\Xi)$ . Standard mollification shows that  $\mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  is dense in  $\mathsf{D}^q(\Omega_\phi)$ , where  $\Omega_\phi$  is smooth and satisfies  $\Phi(\operatorname{supp} \phi) \subset \Omega_\phi \subset \overline{\Omega}_\phi \subset \Omega$ . Let  $(\omega_n) \subset \mathring{\mathsf{C}}^{\infty,q}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  with  $\omega_n \to \omega$  in  $\mathsf{D}^q(\Omega_\phi)$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \langle \Phi^*\omega, \delta \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Xi)} &= \int_{\Psi(\Omega_{\phi})} \Phi^*\omega \wedge *\delta \phi = \pm \int_{\Psi(\Omega_{\phi})} \Phi^*\omega \wedge \Phi^*\Psi^* \, \mathrm{d} *\phi = \pm \int_{\Psi(\Omega_{\phi})} \Phi^*(\omega \wedge \Psi^* \, \mathrm{d} *\phi) \\ &= \pm \int_{\Omega_{\phi}} \omega \wedge \Psi^* \, \mathrm{d} *\phi = \pm \int_{\Omega_{\phi}} \omega \wedge \mathrm{d} \Psi^* *\phi \leftarrow \pm \int_{\Omega_{\phi}} \omega_n \wedge \mathrm{d} \Psi^* *\phi \\ &= \pm \int_{\Omega_{\phi}} \omega_n \wedge * * \, \mathrm{d} * *\Psi^* *\phi = \pm \langle \omega_n, \delta *\Psi^* *\phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{\phi})} \\ &= \pm \langle \mathrm{d} \, \omega_n, *\Psi^* *\phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{\phi})} \to \pm \langle \mathrm{d} \, \omega, *\Psi^* *\phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q}(\Omega_{\phi})} = \pm \int_{\Omega_{\phi}} \mathrm{d} \, \omega \wedge \Psi^* *\phi \\ &= \pm \int_{\Psi(\Omega_{\phi})} \Phi^*(\mathrm{d} \, \omega \wedge \Psi^* *\phi) = \pm \int_{\Psi(\Omega_{\phi})} (\Phi^* \, \mathrm{d} \, \omega) \wedge *\phi = -\langle \Phi^* \, \mathrm{d} \, \omega, \phi \rangle_{\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Xi)} \end{split}$$
hence  $\Phi^*\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Xi)$  with  $\mathrm{d} \, \Phi^*\omega = \Phi^* \, \mathrm{d} \, \omega.$ 

and hence  $\Phi^*\omega \in \mathsf{D}^q(\Xi)$  with  $\mathrm{d}\,\Phi^*\omega = \Phi^*\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega$ .

C.2. With Boundary Conditions. Let  $\omega \in \mathring{D}^q(\Omega)$  and  $(\omega_n) \subset \mathring{C}^{\infty,q}(\Omega)$  with  $\omega_n \to \omega$  in  $D^q(\Omega)$ . By Appendix C.1 we know  $\Phi^*\omega, \Phi^*\omega_n \in D^q(\Xi)$  with  $d\Phi^*\omega_n = \Phi^* d\omega_n$  as well as  $d\Phi^*\omega = \Phi^* d\omega$ . Since  $\Phi^*\omega_n = \sum_I \tilde{\omega}_{n,I} \Phi^* dx^I$  holds,  $\Phi^*\omega_n$  has compact support in  $\Xi$ . By standard mollification we see  $\Phi^*\omega_n \in \mathring{D}^q(\Xi)$ . Moreover,  $\Phi^*\omega_n \to \Phi^*\omega$  in  $D^q(\Xi)$  as  $\Phi^*\omega_n \to \Phi^*\omega$  in  $L^{2,q}(\Xi)$  and

$$\mathrm{d}\,\Phi^*\omega_n = \Phi^*\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega_n \to \Phi^*\,\mathrm{d}\,\omega = \mathrm{d}\,\Phi^*\omega$$

in  $\mathsf{L}^{2,q+1}(\Xi)$  by (B.1). Therefore  $\Phi^*\omega \in \mathring{\mathsf{D}}^q(\Xi)$  with  $\mathring{\mathrm{d}} \Phi^*\omega = \Phi^* \mathring{\mathrm{d}} \omega$ .

FAKULTÄT FÜR MATHEMATIK, UNIVERSITÄT DUISBURG-ESSEN, CAMPUS ESSEN, GERMANY *E-mail address*, Dirk Pauly: dirk.pauly@uni-due.de

IN DER SCHRIFTENREIHE DER FAKULTÄT FÜR MATHEMATIK ZULETZT ERSCHIENENE BEITRÄGE:

- Nr. 769: Mali, O., Muzalevskiy, A., Pauly, D.: Conforming and Non-Conforming Functional A Posteriori Error Estimates for Elliptic Boundary Value Problems in Exterior Domains: Theory and Numerical Tests, 2013
- Nr. 770: Bauer, S., Neff, P., Pauly, D., Starke, G.: Dev-Div- and DevSym-DevCurl-Inequalities for Incompatible Square Tensor Fields with Mixed Boundary Conditions, 2013
- Nr. 771: Pauly, D.: On the Maxwell Inequalities for Bounded and Convex
  Domains, 2013

Nr. 772: Pauly, D.: On Maxwell's and Poincaré's Constants, 2013

- Nr. 773: Fried, M. N., Jahnke, H. N.: Otto Toeplitz's "The problem of university infinitesimal calculus courses and their demarcation from infinitesimal calculus in high schools" (1927), 2013
- Nr. 774: Yurko, V.: Spectral Analysis for Differential Operators of Variable Orders on Star-type Graphs: General Case, 2014
- Nr. 775: Freiling, G., Yurko, V.: Differential Operators on Hedgehog-type Graphs with General Matching Conditions, 2014
- Nr. 776: Anjam, I., Pauly, D.: Functional A Posteriori Error Equalities for Conforming Mixed Approximations of Elliptic Problems, 2014
- Nr. 777: Pauly, D.: On the Maxwell Constants in 3D, 2014
- Nr. 778: Pozzi, P.: Computational Anisotropic Willmore Flow, 2014
- Nr. 779: Buterin, S.A., Freiling, G., Yurko, V.A.: Lectures on the Theory of entire Functions, 2014
- Nr. 780: Blatt, S., Reiter. Ph.: Modeling repulsive forces on fibres via knot energies, 2014
- Nr. 781: Neff, P., Ghiba, I.-D., Lankeit, J.: The exponentiated Henckylogarithmic strain energy. Part I: Constitutive issues and rankone convexity, 2014
- Nr. 782: Neff, P., Münch, I., Martin, R.: Rediscovering G.F. Becker's early axiomatic deduction of a multiaxial nonlinear stressstrain relation based on logarithmic strain, 2014
- Nr. 783: Neff, P., Ghiba, I.-D., Madeo, A., Placidi, L., Rosi, G.: A unifying perspective: the relaxed linear micromorphic continuum, 2014
- Nr. 784: Müller, F.: On  $C^{1,1/2}$ -regularity of *H*-surfaces with a free boundary, 2014
- Nr. 785: Müller, F.: Projectability of stable, partially free H-surfaces in the non-perpendicular case, 2015
- Nr. 786: Bauer S., Pauly, D.: On Korn's First Inequality for Tangential or Normal Boundary Conditions with Explicit Constants, 2015
- Nr. 787: Neff, P., Eidel, B., Martin, R.J.: Geometry of logarithmic strain measures in solid mechanics, 2015
- Nr. 788: Borisov, L., Neff, P., Sra, S., Thiel, Chr.: The sum of squared logarithms inequality in arbitrary dimensions, 2015
- Nr. 789: Bauer, S., Pauly, D., Schomburg, M.: The Maxwell Compactness Property in Bounded Weak Lipschitz Domains with Mixed Boundary Conditions, 2015
- Nr. 790: Claus, M., Krätschmer, V., Schultz, R.: WEAK CONTINUITY OF RISK FUNCTIONALS WITH APPLICATIONS TO STOCHASTIC PROGRAMMING, 2015
- Nr. 790a: Claus, M., Krätschmer, V., Schultz, R.: WEAK CONTINUITY OF RISK FUNCTIONALS WITH APPLICATIONS TO STOCHASTIC PROGRAMMING (Revision), 2015/2016
- Nr. 791: Bauer, S., Pauly, D.: On Korn's First Inequality for Mixed Tangential and Normal Boundary Conditions on Bounded Lipschitz-Domains in R<sup>N</sup>, 2016
- Nr. 792: Anjam, I., Pauly, D.: Functional A Posteriori Error Control for Conforming Mixed Approximations of Coercive Problems with Lower Order Terms, 2016
- Nr. 793: Herkenrath, U.: "ARS CONJECTANDI" UND DIE NATUR DES ZUFALLS, 2016

- Nr. 794: Martin, R. J., Ghiba, I.-D., Neff, P.: Rank-one convexity implies polyconvexity for isotropic, objective and isochoric elastic energies in the two-dimensional case, 2016
- Nr. 795: Fischle, A., Neff, P.: The geometrically nonlinear Cosserat micropolar shear-stretch energy. Part I: A general parameter reduction formula and energy-minimizing microrotations in 2D, 2016
- Nr. 796: Münch, I., Neff, P., Madeo, A., Ghiba, I.-D.: The modified indeterminate couple stress model: Why Yang et al.'s arguments motivating a symmetric couple stress tensor contain a gap and why the couple stress tenso may be chosen symmetric nevertheless, 2016
- Nr. 797: Madeo, A., Ghiba, I.-D., Neff, P., Münch, I.: A new view on boundary conditions in the Grioli-Koiter-Mindlin-Toupin indeterminate couple stress model, 2016
- Nr. 798: Claus, M.: ON STABILITY IN RISK AVERSE STOCHASTIC BILEVEL PROGRAMMING, 2016
- Nr. 799: Burtscheidt, J., Claus, M.: A Note on Stability for Risk Averse Stochastic Complementarity Problems, 2016

Nr. 800: Pauly, D., Picard, R.: A Note on the Justification of the Eddy Current Model in Electrodynamics, 2016

Nr. 801: Pauly, D., Yousept, I.: A Posteriori Error Analysis for the Optimal Control of Magneto-Static Fields, 2016

Nr. 802: Zimmermann, A.: Martingale solutions for a pseudomonotone evolution equation with multiplicative noise, 2016

- Nr. 803: Tennstädt, T.: MEAN CONVEXITY OF THE ZERO SET OF SYMMETRIC MINIMAL SURFACES, 2016
- Nr. 804: Tennstädt, T.: HÖLDER CONTINUITY FOR CONTINUOUS SOLUTIONS OF THE SINGULAR MINIMAL SURFACE EQUATION WITH ARBITRARY ZERO SET, 2016
- Nr. 805: Pauly, D., Zulehner, W.: On Closed and Exact Grad grad- and div Div-Complexes, Corresponding Compact Embeddings for Symmetric Rotations, and a Related Decomposition Result for Biharmonic Problems in 3D, 2016
- Nr. 806: Dierkes, U., Tennstädt, T.: BERNSTEIN RESULTS FOR SYMMETRIC MINIMAL SURFACES OF CONTROLLED GROWTH, 2016
- Nr. 807: Wittbold, P., Scholtes, M.: Existence of Entropy Solutions to a Doubly Nonlinear Integro-Differential Equation, 2016
- Nr. 808: Zimmermann, A.: On a pseudomonotone evolution equation with multiplicative noise, 2016
- Nr. 809: Pauly, D.: Solution Theory and Functional A Posteriori Error Estimates for General First Order Systems with Applications to Electro-Magneto-Statics, 2016
- Nr. 810: Anjam, I., Pauly, D.: An Elementary Method of Deriving A Posteriori Error Equalities and Estimates for Linear Partial Differential Equations, 2016
- Nr. 811: Pauly, D.: On the Maxwell and Friedrichs/Poincaré Constants in ND, 2017